## REPUBLIC OF TURKEY HACETTEPE UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE OF HEALTH SCIENCES

# INVESTIGATION OF INTRACELLULAR MECHANISMS OF SPHINGOSINE-1-PHOSPHATE (S1P)-INDUCED CONTRACTIONS IN DETRUSOR SMOOTH MUSCLE OF RATS HAVING CYCLOPHOSPHAMIDE-INDUCED CYSTITIS

Irfan ANJUM

Pharmacology Programme PhD THESIS

> ANKARA 2017

## REPUBLIC OF TURKEY HACETTEPE UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE OF HEALTH SCIENCES

# INVESTIGATION OF INTRACELLULAR MECHANISMS OF SPHINGOSINE-1-PHOSPHATE (S1P)-INDUCED CONTRACTIONS IN DETRUSOR SMOOTH MUSCLE OF RATS HAVING CYCLOPHOSPHAMIDE-INDUCED CYSTITIS

Irfan ANJUM

Pharmacology Programme PhD THESIS

SUPERVISOR ASSOC. PROF. N. Tugba KANDILCI

> ANKARA 2017

#### **APPROVAL PAGE**

"Investigation of Intracellular Mechanisms of Sphingosine-1-Phosphate (S1P)-Induced Contractions in Detrusor Smooth Muscle of Rats having Cyclophosphamide-Induced Cystitis"

#### **Irfan Anjum**

This study has been approved and accepted as a PhD dissertation in the program of "Pharmacology" by the examining committee, whose members are listed below, on 30.05.2017.

**Chairman of the Committee :** 

Professor Serdar Uma Hacettepe University

Professor Inci Erdemli Hacettepe University

Mar S

Advisor of the Dissertation :

Assoc. Professor N. Tugba Kandilci Hacettepe University

Indilci Juztan Dulaliz

Professor Nuray Ari Ankara University

Member :

Member:

Member:

Professor Mustafa Ark Gazi University

Mun U. Juh

This dissertation has been approved by the committee above in conformity to the regulations and by laws of Hacettepe University Graduate Programs.

0 7 Haziran 2017

ulalo

Professor Diclehan Orhan Institute Director

### YAYIMLAMA VE FİKRİ MÜLKİYET HAKLARI BEYANI

Enstitü tarafından onaylanan lisansüstü tezimin/raporumun tamamını veya herhangi bir kısmını, basılı (kağıt) ve elektronik formatta arşivleme ve aşağıda verilen koşullarla kullanıma açma iznini Hacettepe Üniversitesine verdiğimi bildiririm. Bu izinle Üniversiteye verilen kullanım hakları dışındaki tüm fikri mülkiyet haklarım bende kalacak, tezimin tamamının ya da bir bölümünün gelecekteki çalışmalarda (makale, kitap, lisans ve patent vb.) kullanım hakları bana ait olacaktır.

Tezin kendi orijinal çalışmam olduğunu, başkalarının haklarını ihlal etmediğimi ve tezimin tek yetkili sahibi olduğumu beyan ve taahhüt ederim. Tezimde yer alan telif hakkı bulunan ve sahiplerinden yazılı izin alınarak kullanılması zorunlu metinlerin yazılı izin alınarak kullandığımı ve istenildiğinde suretlerini Üniversiteye teslim etmeyi taahhüt ederim.

- Tezimin/Raporumun tamamı dünya çapında erişime açılabilir ve bir kısmı veya tamamının fotokopisi alınabilir.
  (Bu seçenekle teziniz arama motorlarında indekslenebilecek, daha sonra tezinizin erişim statüsünün değiştirilmesini talep etseniz ve kütüphane bu talebinizi yerine getirse bile, teziniz arama motorlarının önbelleklerinde kalmaya devam edebilecektir)
- Tezimin/Raporumun 30/07/2018 tarihine kadar erişime açılmasını ve fotokopi alınmasını (İç kapak, Özet, İçindekiler ve Kaynakça hariç) istemiyorum.
  (Bu sürenin sonunda uzatma için başvuruda bulunmadığım takdirde, tezimin/raporumun tamamı her yerden erişime açılabilir, kaynak

gösterilmek şartıyla bir kısmı veya tamamının fotokopisi alınabilir)

- Tezimin/Raporumun.....tarihine kadar erişime açılmasını istemiyorum ancak kaynak gösterilmek şartıyla bir kısmı veya tamamının fotokopisinin alınmasını onaylıyorum.
- o Serbest Seçenek/Yazarın Seçimi

05/06/2017 Irfan ANJUM

#### ETHICAL DECLARATION

In this thesis study, I declare that all the information and documents have been obtained in the base of the academic rules and all audio-visual and written information and results have been presented according to the rules of scientific ethics. I did not do any distortion in data set. In case of using other works, related studies have been fully cited in accordance with the scientific standards. I also declare that my thesis study is original except cited references. It was produced by myself in consultation with supervisor, Assoc. Professor N. Tugba KANDILCI and written according to the rules of thesis writing of Hacettepe University Institute of Health Sciences .

av? Irfan ANJŬM

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My parents and rest of my family, I thank you all for everything. Without you, this was not possible.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my academic advisor Assoc. Prof. Dr. N. Tugba Kandilci for the continuous support of my Ph.D study and related research, for her patience, motivation, and immense knowledge. Her guidance helped me in all the time of research and writing of this thesis.

Besides my supervisor, I would like to thank Prof. Dr. Inci Erdemli for her support and encouragement throughout these years. I am indebt to her for every type of help and endorsement, with out her support, it would be more difficult to adjust in Turkey.

My sincere thanks also goes to Assoc. Prof. Dr. H. Burak Kandilci who supported in performing Western blotting and gave access to the laboratory and research facilities.

I thank my fellow labmates for the time we were working together, and for all the fun we have had in the last five years. In particular, I am grateful to Dr. Merve Denizalti for enlightening me the first glance of research and who was with me not only for the good but for the bad times.

I would like to thank Hacettepe University Scientific Research Foundation for financial support to carry out my research.

#### ABSTRACT

Anjum I., Investigation of Intracellular Mechanisms of Sphingosine-1-Phosphate (S1P)-Induced Contractions in Detrusor Smooth Muscle of Rats having Cyclophosphamide-Induced Cystitis, Hacettepe University, Institute of Health Sciences, Doctor of Philosphy in Pharmacology, Ankara 2017. Interstitial cystitis is a chronic disease characterized by lower abdominal pain and an increase in urinary frequency and urgency. Sphingosine 1-phosphate (S1P) is a bioactive sphingolipid that controls smooth muscle tone via G-protein coupled receptors (S1P<sub>1-3</sub> receptors). The intracellular mechanism of S1P-induced contractile response was investigated in βescin permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle of rats having cyclophosphamideinduced cystitis. S1P-induced contraction and calcium sensitization response were significantly increased in cystitis. According to our data, both S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors are involved in S1P-induced augmented contractile response. Both Rho kinase (ROCK) and protein kinase C (PKC) pathways of calcium sensitization play a role in that increase. Furthermore, sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium stores and calcium storing lysosome-related organelles participate in S1P-induced contraction. The investigation of intracellular mechanisms of mediators which has a role in detrusor innervation under pathologic conditions may be of importance in developing new drugs for the treatment of bladder dysfunction.

**Key words**: Sphingosine 1-phosphate, cystitis, permebilized, detrusor smooth muscle, rat

This study was supported by Hacettepe University Scientific Research Foundation (Project No: 014D08301002 and THD201713342).

#### ÖZET

Anjum İ., Siklofosfamid ile sistit oluşturulan sıçanların detrusor düz kasında sfingosin 1-fosfat (S1P) ile indüklenen kasılma yanıtlarının mekanizmasının incelenmesi, Hacettepe Üniversitesi Sağlık Bilimleri Enstitüsü Farmakoloji Programı Doktora Tezi, Ankara 2017.

İnterstisyel sistit abdominal ağrı ve işeme sıklığı ve aciliyetinde artış ile karakterize kronik bir hastalıktır. Sfingosin 1-fosfat (S1P), G-protein kenetli reseptörler (S1P<sub>1-3</sub> reseptörler) aracılı düz kas tonusunu kontrol eden bir biyoaktif sfingolipiddir. Bu tez çalışmasında, Siklofosfamid ile sistit oluşturulan sıçanların β-eskin ile permeabilize edilen detrusor düz kasında S1P ile indüklenen kasılma yanıtlarının hücre içi mekanizması incelendi. S1P ile indüklenen ve kalsiyum sensitizasyonu kasılma yanıtları sistitte artmaktadır. Bulgularımız göre S1P ile indüklenen artan kasılma yanıtları S1P<sub>2</sub> ve S1P<sub>3</sub> reseptörleri ile ilişkilidir. Kalsiyum sensitizasyonu yolakları Rho kinaz (ROCK) ve protein kinaz C (PKC) bu artışta rol oynamaktadır. Ayrıca, sarkoplazmik retikulum ve lizozom gibi kalsiyum depoları da S1P ile indüklenen kasılmada rol oynamaktadır. Patolojik durumlarda detrusor inervasyonunda rolü olan mediyatörlerin hücre içi mekanizmalarının incelenmesi mesane disfonksiyonu tedavisinde yeni ilaç moleküllerinin geliştirilebilmesi açısından önemlidir.

Anahtar kelimeler: Sfingosin 1-fosfat, sistit, permeabilizasyon, detrusor düz kası, sıçan

Bu tez Hacettepe Üniversitesi Bilimsel Araştırmalar Birimi (Proje No: 014D08301002 ve THD201713342) tarafından desteklenmiştir.

## CONTENTS

	Page
APPROVAL PAGE	iii
YAYIMLAMA VE FİKRİ MÜLKİYET HAKLARI BEYANI	iv
ETHICAL DECLARATION	v
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	vi
ABSTRACT	vii
ÖZET	viii
CONTENTS	ix
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xi
FIGURES	xii
1. INTRODUCTION	1
2. GENERAL INFORMATION	3
2.1. Physiology of the Urinary Bladder	3
2.2. Innervation of the Urinary Bladder	4
2.3. Interstitial Cystitis	6
2.4. Sphingosine 1-Phosphate	7
2.5. Mechanism of Smooth Muscle Contraction and Calcium Sensitization	11
2.6. Cyclic Adenosine Diphosphate Ribose (cADPR) and Nicotinic Acid	
Adenine Dinucleotide Phosphate (NAADP)	14
2.7. Chemical Permeabilization of Smooth Muscles	16
3. MATERIALS and METHODS	18
3.1. Animal Welfare and Ethical Statement	18
3.2. Experimental model	18
3.3. Histopathological analysis	18
3.4. Tissue preparation	19
3.5. Experimental Protocols	19
3.6. Western Blotting	20
3.7. Solutions and drugs used in experiments	21
3.8. Solution used for intact tissues	21

3.9. Solutions used for permeabilized tissues

21

3.10. Drugs used	21
3.11. Data Analysis	22
4. RESULTS	23
4.1. Histopathological Changes in Rat Bladder having Cyclophosphamide-	
Induced Cystitis	23
4.2. S1P-Induced Contraction	24
4.3. The Role of S1P Receptor Subtypes in S1P-Induced Detrusor Smooth	
Muscle Contraction	25
4.4. Expressions of S1P <sub>2</sub> and S1P <sub>3</sub> Receptor Proteins	27
4.5. Effect of Y-27632 or GF-109203X on S1P-Induced Contraction	28
4.6. S1P-Induced Calcium Sensitization	30
4.7. Effect of Y-27632 or GF-109203X or GTP-β-S on S1P-Induced Calcium	
Sensitization	31
4.8. Effect of Ryanodine and CPA on S1P-Induced Detrusor Smooth Muscle	
Contraction	33
4.9. Effect of Heparin on S1P-Induced Detrusor Smooth Muscle Contraction	34
4.10. Effect of Bafilomycin and NAADP on S1P-Induced Detrusor Smooth	
Muscle Contraction	35
5. DISCUSSION	36
6. CONCLUSION	42
7. REFERENCES	43
8. ATTACHMENTS	
ATTACHMENT .1.ARTICLE and PRESENTATIONS RELATED TO THESIS	
RESEARCH	
ATTACHMENT 2.ETHICS PERMISSIONS RELATED TO THESIS RESEAR	СН
9. CURRICULUM VITAE	

## LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
cADPR	Cyclic adenosine diphosphate ribose
CPA	Cyclopiazonic acid
CPI-17	Phosphate inhibitor protein-17kDa
СҮР	Cyclophosphamide
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
FCCP	Carbonyl cyanide p-trifluromethoxyphenylhydrazone
GTP	Guanosine 5 '-triphosphate
GTP-β-S	Guanosine-5'-O-(2-thio-triphosphate) sodium salt
IP <sub>3</sub>	Inositol triphosphate
NAADP	Nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate
РКС	Protein kinase C
S1P	Sphingosine 1-phosphate

### **FIGURES**

Figures		Page
2.4 a	Synthesis and degradation of Sphingosine 1-phosphate.	8
2.4. b	Three main subtypes of Sphingosine 1-phosphate receptors	
	and their role in smooth muscle contractility.	11
2.5.	Mechanism of smooth muscle contraction and calcium	
	sensitization.	14
<b>2.6</b> .	Receptor-mediated Ca <sup>2+</sup> signaling pathways in detrusor smooth	
	muscle.	16
3.2.	Demonstration of intraperitoneal injection once a day on first	,
	4 <sup>th</sup> and 7 <sup>th</sup> day to induce interstitial cystitis.	18
3.4.	Small detrusor smooth muscle strips were hanged in myograph	
	under 100 mg basal tension.	19
4.1.	Histopathological images of bladder isolated from rats of	
	control and cystitis group after hematoxylin and eosin staining.	23
4.2.	Contraction of permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle by S1P	
	(50 $\mu$ M) (A). The contractile response elicited with S1P (50 $\mu$ M)	) in
	permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle isolated from control	
	and CYP- treated group of rats (B).	24
4.3.	Effect of JTE-013 (10 $\mu$ M) (A) and suramin (50 $\mu$ M) (B)	on
	S1P-induced contractile response in cystitis and control group.	27
4.4.	Western blots for S1P2 (A) and S1P3 (B) in control and CYP-	
	treated group.	28
4.5.	Effect of Y-27632 (1 $\mu$ M) (A) and GF-109203X (5 $\mu$ M) (B) on	
	S1P-induced contractile response in cystitis and control group.	30
4.6.	S1P-induced calcium sensitization response in permeabilized	
	detrusor muscle of control and cystitis group.	31
4.7.	Calcium sensitization response elicited with S1P in the presence	of Y-
	27632 (1 μM) (A) or GF-109203X (5 μM) (B) or GTP-β-S (1 μM	M) (C)
	in permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle of control and cystitis	
	group.	32

4.8.	Effect of CPA (1 $\mu$ M), ryanodine (10 $\mu$ M) and CPA+ryanodine of	on
	S1P-induced contractile response in control and cystitis	
	group of rats.	33
4.9.	Effect of heparin (1mg/mL) on S1P-induced contractile	
	response in control and cystitis group of rats.	34
4.10.	Effect of bafilomycin (100 nM), NAADP (100 $\mu$ M) and	
	bafilomycin+NAADP on S1P-induced contractile response in	
	detrusor smooth muscle from control and cystitis group.	35

#### **1. INTRODUCTION**

Urinary bladder is one of the largest hollow smooth muscle organ of the body. Storage and emptying of urine are two main functions performed by urinary bladder. Storage of urine takes place during filling phase, which is characterized by the relaxation of the bladder at low pressure while emptying of urine takes place by the coordinated contraction of bladder creating high pressure and by relaxation of the urethra. Thus, these functions depend upon the movement of the smooth and striated muscles in the urinary bladder, urethra and external urethral sphincter. Three groups of nerves (parasympathetic, sympathetic and somatic) exiting from the sacral and thoracolumbar regions of the spinal cord, coordinate these movements (1, 2). Detrusor smooth muscle is the major component of the urinary bladder wall. These muscle fibers must have the ability to elongate and reorganize themselves to permit an increase in the volume of the bladder without allowing the rise in intravesical pressure during the storage of urine. Detrusor smooth muscle fibers must then contract synchronously to generate the pressure for expelling urine. These properties of detrusor smooth muscle may change in various disease conditions (3). Interstitial cystitis is a syndrome characterized with chronic inflammation which causes overactive bladder (4). The physiological functions of the bladder may change in cystitis. Sphingosine 1phosphate (S1P) is a bioactive sphingolipid metabolite that plays a role in smooth muscle contraction via G-protein coupled receptors (S1P<sub>1-3</sub> receptors). S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors are known to activate smooth muscle contraction by inducing RhoA/ROCK pathways. Besides some physiological events, S1P also takes part in some pathological situations as in overactive bladder syndrome (5). Moreover, it has been reported that S1P signaling and Rho kinase pathways were upregulated in partial urethral obstruction where in accordingly, S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors together with Rho A and ROCK $\alpha$  expressions were elevated resulting in increased contraction by S1P (6). Effects of S1P in animal models with interstitial cystitis have not been studied yet.

Study of the intracellular mechanism of signal transduction and the role of intracellular organelles in smooth muscle contraction can be evaluated by permeabilizing the muscle membrane with various types of chemicals. As the regulatory and contractile proteins remain unaffected in permeabilized muscle cell, chemical permeabilization helps to control intracellular ion concentration. The most commonly used chemicals for cell permeabilization include  $\beta$ -escin, saponin, triton X-100 and  $\alpha$ -toxin (7, 8). Permeabilization of muscle cell also helps to study the mechanism of calcium sensitization involved in muscle contraction by an agonist. Maximum calcium sensitization activated by one agonist may differ by another agonist (9).

The present thesis focuses on the intracellular mechanisms of the change in S1P-induced contractile response in  $\beta$ -escin permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle of rats having cyclophosphamide (CYP)-induced interstitial cystitis. Thus, the effects of S1P on detrusor smooth muscle, the determination of receptor subtypes involved, the role of intracellular contractile proteins and intracellular calcium stores, and the calcium sensitization mechanisms have been investigated both under physiological and pathological conditions, i.e. interstitial cystitis.

#### 2. GENERAL INFORMATION

#### 2.1. Physiology of the Urinary Bladder

The lower urinary tract has three main parts, bladder, urethra and urethral sphincter complex. Bladder consists of the bladder body and the base. Bladder body lies above the ureteric orifices while the base is the part that lies between the ureteric orifices and the urethrovesical junction (10). The wall of urinary bladder consists of mucosa, muscularis propria and adventitia or serosa. Mucosa also contains three layers, the innermost layer is urothelium that faces the urine directly, basal lamina that separates the urothelium from other connective tissues and lamina propria that contains extracellular matrix, fibroblasts, interstitial cells, immune cells, efferent and afferent neurons and lymphatic and blood vessels. Urothelium acts as a blood-urine barrier to various types of pathogens, ions and molecules present in urine. Urothelium contains different types of receptors and ion channels. It also receives, amplifies and transmits information to other tissues of the bladder such as sensory nerve fibers, myofibroblast and smooth muscle cells. Autonomic nervous system coordinates normal bladder functioning by the effect of mediators released from urothelium. Muscularis propria consists of detrusor smooth muscle which are single nucleated spindle shaped cells. The smooth muscles are arranged in three layers in muscularis propria, in the inner most and the outer most layer, the muscles are arranged longitudinally while middle layer has circularly arranged detrusor smooth muscle fibers (11, 12). Urine is continuously produced by the kidneys but voiding of urine is not a continuous process. It occurs eight times a day in healthy person. The urinary bladder in humans is able to adjust its volume from 0 ml to more than 500 ml without permitting rise in intravesical pressure (pressure within bladder), so that the bladder can store a large amount of urine. During bladder filling, the rise in the intravesical pressure does not exceed the filteration pressure, otherwise filteration process will stop leading to renal failure (3, 13). The filling phase is accompanished with a relaxation of the bladder along with high outflow resistance offered by the internal and external urethral sphincters. The voiding phase compromises of synchronous contraction of the bladder coupled with low outflow resistance. The autonomic and somatic nervous system coordinate smooth

and skeletal muscle contractile activity of the bladder and the urethra to govern both the filling and the voiding phases of the bladder (14).

#### 2.2. Innervation of the Urinary Bladder

Three groups of nerves (parasympathetic, sympathetic and somatic) exitting from the sacral and thoracolumbar regions of the spinal cord, coordinate the filling and voiding phases of urinary bladder. The stimulation of sacral parasympathetic (pelvic) nerves lead to excitatory input (cholinergic and purinergic) to the bladder and inhibitory input (nitrergic) to the urethra. The stimulation of thoracolumbar sympathetic (hypogastric) nerves (nonadrenergic) leads to inhibitory input to the bladder, excitatory input to the urethra and bladder neck and inhibitory and facilitatory inputs to the parasympathetic ganglia that is presented in the bladder. The stimulation of sacral somatic (pudendal) nerves leads to activation of nicotinic receptors which causes the contraction of striated urethral sphincter (2, 15, 16).

Three group of nerves are responsible for conveying the sensory activity from bladder and urethra to central nervous system. Afferent fibers passing in the pelvic nerve to spinal cord initiate the micturition reflex. These include small myelinated ( $A_\gamma$ ) and large unmyelinated (C) fibers which carry sensory impulses from stretch, volume and pain receptors present in the wall of urinary bladder. Both types of fibers are widely distributed in the urothelium, muscularis propria and serosa of bladder and urethra. The afferent fibers present in urothelium are sensitive to various chemicals present in urine and various neuropeptides such as nitric oxide (NO), adenosine triphosphate (ATP) and prostaglandins released by urothelium cells (2, 15, 16). A $\gamma$ afferent fibers carry impulses due to presence of harmful stimuli or distention of bladder. Large C afferent fibers specifically respond to chemical irritation of mucosa and to different types of neurotoxins, tachykinins, endothelins and neurotrophic factors released by urothelial and inflammatory cells. These fibers are not sensitive to distention of the bladder (17-19).

The bladder contracts via both cholinergic and nonadrenergic, noncholinergic (NANC) pathways in most animals. Acetylcholine is released by postganglionic parasympathetic nerves as well as by urothelium. The two muscarinic receptor

subtypes  $M_2$  and  $M_3$  have been found in detrusor smooth muscle of many animal species. Although  $M_2$  receptor subtype is found more predominantly,  $M_3$  receptors play a major role in bladder contraction. The activation of  $M_3$  receptors lead to formation of inositol triphosphate (IP<sub>3</sub>) and diaceglycerol (DAG). IP<sub>3</sub> causes a release of calcium from intracellular calcium stores while DAG activates protein kinase C (PKC) that plays a major role in calcium sensitization. Activation of  $M_2$  receptors inhibit the sympathetically mediated detrusor smooth muscle depression by blocking adenylate cyclase, thus helping the  $M_3$  receptor function. Muscarinic receptors have also been found prejunctionally on bladder cholinergic nerve terminals. Stimulation of  $M_1$  prejunctional receptors promote acetylcholine release while stimulation of  $M_2/M_4$ prejunctional receptors inhibit acetylcholine release (1, 2, 13, 14).

NANC pathways involve the release of ATP from parasympathetic nerves of the bladder and also from urothelial cells. Urothelial cells release ATP in response to distention of bladder to initiate voiding. ATP stimulates the bladder contraction by acting on ligand gated cation channel receptors P2X, located in the bladder wall (20, 21).

Lower urinary tract also contains G-protein coupled  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  adrenergic receptors. The activation of  $\alpha_1$  adrenergic receptors causes a contraction in the bladder urethral sphincter while the stimulation of  $\beta_2$  and  $\beta_3$  receptors relax the bladder. Thus, these receptors help bladder to store urine effectively (2, 22).

Central nervous system controls the functions of bladder by a number of neurotransmittors including acetylcholine, norepinephrine, dopamine, serotonin, glutamic acid, gamma aminobutyric acid, glycine, ATP, NO, substance P, neurokinin A, calcitonin gene-related peptide, vasoactive intestinal polypeptide (VIP), and enkephalins. Dopamine inhibits the micturition reflex by acting on D<sub>1</sub> receptor while facilitates voiding by stimulating D<sub>5</sub> receptors in the brain. Serotonin stimulates the bladder contraction. Glutamate stimulates where as GABA and glycine both inhibit the micturition reflex pathway. Substance P, neurokinin A, calcitonin gene- related peptide and VIP are released from bladder afferent neurons and play role in inflammation. Enkephalins suppress the micturition reflex (2, 23).

#### 2.3. Interstitial Cystitis

Abnormal changes in bladder function cause increased urgency, frequency and incontinence of voiding (11). Overactive bladder (OAB) is a complex chronic disease represented by involuntary detrusor smooth muscle overactivity during storage of urine (24). It has been found that detrusor smooth muscle overactivity is also increased in interstitial cystitis. However, pelvic pain is generally absent in OAB patients (25). Interstitial cystitis is a syndrome of bladder hypersensitivity which is manifested by bladder sensation and fullness, i.e. urgency for urination even at low volume of urine (26).

Interstitial cystitis or bladder pain syndrome is a condition that is defined by lower abdominal pain and some non specific symptoms such as increased frequency and urgency of urine, often of unknown etiology (27). It may be characterized pathologically by infection, urothelial dysfunction, autoimmunity and inflammation and mast cell activation. One or more observation of these mechanisms ultimately cause cystitis (28). Viral or bacterial infection of the bladder often leads to prevalence of interstitial cystitis symptoms (29). Urothelial dysfunction occurs due to loss of tight junctions between glycosaminoglycans which break down the urothelial permeability barrier. Increased passage of solutes and toxins to the bladder wall takes place through broken urothelium (30). Autoimmune mechanisms involve an increased number of antinuclear antibodies which then bind to the bladder epithelial surface (31). Upregulation of the sensory nerves and the proliferative factors cause lower abdominal pain and then a dysregulation of voiding. Besides, an over stimulation of the mast cells releases substance P which ultimately increases infilteration of lymphocytes (32, 33).

A number of chemicals have been used to induce interstitial cystitis in animals for research purposes. Among these, cyclophosphamide (CYP) and iphosphamide are preferred to induce interstitial cystitis in animal models. Mostly commonly, interstitial cystitis models in mice and rats have been produced by a systemic injection of CYP (34). Studies showed that one of the metabolic end products of CYP, acrolein, is a causative agent of inducing interstitial cystitis. Acrolein is thought to be precipitated massively in urinary bladder. It then crosses the urothelium and enters the epithelial cells where it generates free radicals such as reactive oxygen and nitric oxide species. Peroxynitrites are produced by nitric oxide species. Increased levels of peroxynitrite damages DNA, lipids and proteins causing necrotic cell death (35). Thus, acrolein produces edema, haemorrhage and ulceration of urinary bladder wall (36, 37). Injection of cyclophosphamide also produces urinary bladder epithelial damage, haemorrhage, edema and inflammatory cells infilteration (35, 38, 39).

#### 2.4. Sphingosine 1-Phosphate

Mammalian cell membrane contains sphingolipids as one of the common component of lipid bilayer. Sphingolipids are metabolized to ceramide by sphingomyelinases. Ceramide, in the presence of ceramidase, is converted to sphingosine which is then phosphorylated to S1P by sphingosine kinase-1 (SK1) and sphingosine kinase-2 (SK2). S1P is then degraded by S1P phosphatases and S1P lyase. The level of S1P in cells is controlled by S1P synthetic enzymes. S1P phosphatases dephosphorylate S1P back to sphingosine which then may be converted to ceramide by ceramide synthase. S1P lyase catabolizes S1P into ethanolamine 1-phosphate and hexadecanal (40-42). S1P, a bioactive lipid, supports cell growth and discourages programmed cell death while ceramide and sphingosine act inversely (43). SK1 and SK2 are located within the cell as well as extracellularly. SK1 is found in cell cytoplasm whereas SK2 is found in endoplasmic reticulum, nucleus and cytoplasm as well. SKs can be released from cells either constitutively or under abnormal conditions. SK1 can be released from fibroblasts to outside of the cell under cellular stress. Macrophages are sensitive to oxidized low density lipoprotein immune complex and they release SK1. Once released from cells, SK acts on sphingosine that is present on the plasma membrane, converting it into S1P. SK1 and SK2 act on same substrate and yield same product but activation of them produce entirely different functions. SK1 activation leads to cell growth promotion and inhibition of apoptosis while SK2 helps in apoptosis and inhibits cell growth. Various agonists such as GPCR ligands, cytokines, growth factors and lipopolysaccharides activate sphingosine kinase 1 gene (SphK1) to produce SK1 (44-46). S1P may act intracellularly or extracellularly by stimulating GPCRs. Calcium mobilization and cell proliferation and survival is induced by S1P intracellularly while extracellular functions involve cell migration, development and maturation of blood vessels (47).



Figure 2.4 a Synthesis and degradation of Sphingosine 1-phosphate (48).

S1P is widely distributed in serum and plasma under physiological conditions. S1P stimulates specific five G-protein coupled receptors (S1PR<sub>1-5</sub>) which belong to endothelial differentiation (EDG) gene receptors family. S1P<sub>1</sub> receptors are coupled to  $G_i$  proteins while S1P<sub>4</sub> and S1P<sub>5</sub> receptors are  $G_{i/o}$  proteins coupled receptors. Both S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors are G<sub>i/o</sub>, G<sub>q</sub>, and G<sub>12/13</sub> proteins coupled receptors. Stimulation of these receptors initiate intracellular signalling pathways depending upon the type of G-protein. S1P<sub>1</sub> receptors are expressed on endothelial cells and are responsible for cell migration and development and maturation of blood vessels. Activation of S1P1 receptors stimulate G<sub>i</sub> proteins which are responsible for extracellular signal regulated kinase activation, adenyl cyclase inhibition and activation of endothelial NO synthase. S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors have been found in heart, lung, kidney, urinary bladder and brain tissues. Both are responsible for vasoconstriction and airway and visceral smooth muscle contraction. S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors are G<sub>q</sub> proteins coupled, leading to activation of phospholipase C which produces IP<sub>3</sub> and DAG. Activation of G<sub>12</sub> and G<sub>13</sub> proteins cause Rho activation by S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors. S1P<sub>4</sub> receptors are located in lymphoid and hematopoietic tissues while S1P5 are expressed in spleen and brain white matter. S1P<sub>4</sub> and S1P<sub>5</sub> receptors have been recently identified so much less is known about them (5, 49-53).

S1P<sub>1</sub>, S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors have been widely distributed in vascular and nonvascular smooth muscles of the body. They are now well known for regulating the myogenic tone. Depending upon the diversity of these receptors, S1P produces a variable role in smooth muscle activity. Calcium is a secondary messenger required

for muscle contraction. Studies have shown that S1P plays a role in calcium homeostasis in smooth muscle cells. It induces contraction of gastrointestinal, airway, vascular and urinary bladder smooth muscle (5, 54). S1P induces esophageal smooth muscle contraction by stimulating S1P<sub>2</sub> receptors. PLC and PKC has been involved in contraction mechanism (55). S1P increases intracellular calcium by activating voltage gated calcium channels, IP<sub>3</sub> dependent intracellular calcium stores and Rho kinase pathway in airway smooth muscle. The airway smooth muscle contraction induced by S1P is independent of PKC and ERK1/2 which usually control airway smooth muscle tone. Airway hyperreactivity is induced by S1P as it enhances airway smooth muscle contractility initiated by agonists. Activation of RhoA/Rho-Kinase pathway by S1P in airway smooth muscle causes calcium sensitization by inhibiting myosin light chain phosphatase (MLCP). S1P may play a role in the etiology of asthma (56, 57).

S1P acts on S1P<sub>1</sub> receptors that present in the endothelial lining of blood vessels generating PLC and IP<sub>3</sub>. IP<sub>3</sub> then releases calcium from IP<sub>3</sub> sensitive intracellular stores found on the endoplasmic reticulum, which in turn cause calcium induced calcium release from ryanodine sensitive stores (58), but mitochondrial calcium stores remain insensitive to cytosolic calcium and do not release calcium (59). By activating S1P<sub>2</sub> receptors in lymph vessels, S1P increases intracellular calcium by IP<sub>3</sub> formation. This effect does not depend upon generation of NO and prostaglandins (60). S1P controls vascular smooth muscle tone by activating calcium sensitization via Rho-associated protein kinase (ROCK) and NO in  $\alpha$ -toxin permeabilized maternal arteries during pregnancy (61), by RhoA/Rho-kinase in gracilic muscle resistance arteries (62), basilar arteries (63) but calcium sensitization is not involved in vasoconstriction by S1P in  $\beta$ -permeabilized coronary arteries. S1P releases calcium from intracellular calcium stores only (64). When coronary artery smooth muscles are exposed to radiolabelled sphingosine, it is converted into S1P intracellularly and cause vasoconstriction by Rho pathway. Exposure to exogenous radiolabelled S1P does not produce vasoconstriction as it is rapidly degraded by phosphatases that are found on the membrane (65). S1P cause vascular smooth muscle contraction of retinal arteries by activating S1P2 receptors, involving calcium sensitization mainly by Rho kinase and partially PKC pathways (66). By stimulating S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors, S1P produces PLC and  $IP_3$  leading to increase in intracellular calcium and vasoconstriction of cerebral arteries (67, 68), aorta (54) and coronary arteries (69).

S1P activates S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors leading an increase in intracellular calcium by an influx of calcium from outside the cell and by a release from ER stores in keratinocytes (70), where by IP<sub>3</sub> independent stores in saponin-permeabilized swiss T3 cells (71) and in permeabilized DDT1MF-2 smooth muscle cell line (72). When intact HEK-293, SKNMC and HepG2 cells have been exposed to caged S1P, photolysis of caged S1P produces S1P with in the cell that regulate calcium homeostais but S1P exposed to same cells, exogenously, does not play a role in calcium mobilization. Thus, S1P may control calcium within cell independent of GPCRs (73). Myoblastic cell contraction takes place in calcium independent but Rho kinase dependent pathway by S1P (74, 75). S1P induced ER released calcium activates transcription factor NF-kB in U937 cells (75). S1P may act as calcium influx factor. It has been found that depletion of intracellular calcium stores trigger formation of S1P within cell that helps in influx of calcium via store operated calcium channels (SOCC) in neutrophils. S1P activates some SOCC by unknown mechanism (76). Acetylcholine, tyrosine kinase receptor and antigen receptor activation stimulate SK1 producing intracellular S1P. Similarly, exogenously applied S1P itself, by activating intracellular Gi coupled receptors triggers S1P production that regulates calcium levels in HEK-293 cells (77).

S1P induces detrusor smooth muscle contraction by fast release of calcium from internal stores by stimulating S1P<sub>2</sub> receptors. Voltage-dependent L-type calcium channels play a role in S1P-induced detrusor smooth muscle contraction (5). S1P<sub>1</sub>, S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors have been found throughout the lower urinary tract of female rat but the ratio of expression of these receptors varies. S1P-induced detrusor smooth muscle contraction is mediated by both S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors involving PLC and Rho-kinase pathways (48). S1P signalling pathway is significantly upregulated in partial urethral obstruction in male rats with the activation of RhoA/ROK pathway (6). S1P induces rabbit bladder smooth muscle contraction by activating S1P<sub>2</sub> receptors. S1P<sub>2</sub> receptors activate PKC and Rho-kinase to increase calcium sensitivity by phosphorylating CPI-17 and inhibiting MLCP (78). The level of SK-1 expression has been increased in patients with neurogenic detrusor over activity (79).



Figure 2.4. b Three main subtypes of sphingosine 1-phosphate receptors and their role in smooth muscle contractility.

#### 2.5. Mechanism of Smooth Muscle Contraction and Calcium

#### Sensitization

Smooth muscle cells line the walls of various hollow organs or tubes in the body. Smooth muscle cell layers are found in stomach, blood vessels, airway, urinary bladder, uterus and penile and clitoral cavernosal sinuses. A number of hormones, autocrine/paracrine agents and local chemical signals regulate the smooth muscle contraction. Variations in length or load produce tonic or phasic smooth muscle contraction (80). Pharmacomechanical and electromechanical coupling control the smooth muscle contractile activity. Pharmacomechanical coupling functions by various receptors mediated intracellular signalling by production of IP<sub>3</sub> and by changing MLC phosphorylation. Electromechanical coupling functions by changing membrane potential of smooth muscle cells. Activation of both pathways ultimately lead in increase intracellular free calcium. The increase of intracellular free calcium is a major secondary messenger responsible for smooth muscle contraction (81). There are two sources of rise in intracellular calcium either by influx of calcium from extracellular space or by release of calcium from intracellular stores. Influx of calcium

from extracellular space involves voltage operated calcium channels (VOCCs) or nonvoltage gated channels. Non-voltage gated channels include receptor operated calcium channels (ROCCs) and store operated calcium channels (SOCCs). Pharmacomechanical coupling triggers rise in intracellular calcium by release of calcium from intracellular stores and by influx of calcium via ROCCs and SOCCs. Agonists which act on GPCRs activate ROCCs while depletion of intracellular stores (sarcoplasmic reticulum) activates SOCCs inducing smooth muscle contraction. Electromechanical coupling mediates a rise in intracellular calcium by membrane depolarization leading to opening of VOCCs. Various hormones and neurotransmitters depolarize muscle membrane to open VOCCs and cause contraction of smooth muscles (82). Intracellular calcium stores include sarcoplasmic reticulum (SR) and lysosome related organelles. SR contains IP<sub>3</sub> and ryanodine receptors. IP<sub>3</sub> receptors are activated by IP<sub>3</sub> formed by a number of agonists acting on GPCRs while ryanodine receptors are stimulated by rise in cytosolic calcium (calcium induced calcium release). Recent studies have shown that there are two other intracellular calcium mobilizing messengers nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP) and cyclic adenosine diphosphate ribose (cADPR) which take place in smooth muscle contraction. NAADP is formed by a reaction between nicotinic acid and NADP by ADP-ribosyl cyclases which belong to a family of enzymes that include CD38 and CD157. A number of hormones, vasoconstrictors and endothelin-1 triggers NAADP production. NAADP acts on two pore channels (TPCs) that present on lysosome related organelles and release calcium. cADPR acts on ryanodine receptors on SR and releases calcium. This intracellular free calcium forms calcium-calmodulin complex by binding with acidic calmodulin. Calcium-calmodulin complex activates the myosin light chain kinase (MLCK) that phosphorylates and activates the myosin light chain (MLC) which on activation, binds with actin to initiate smooth muscle contraction. Myosin light chain phosphatase (MLCP) dephosphorylates and inactivates the MLC. Thus, smooth muscle contraction is determined by the balance between MLCK and MLCP (83).

Intracellular calcium and corresponding contractile force does not go parallel always. When GPCR agonists activate IP<sub>3</sub> formation and subsequent rise in intracellular calcium, the ratio of force/calcium during contraction is greater than that triggered by high potassium. It may be associated with G protein mediated change of calcium sensitivity of regulatory and contractile proteins or MLCP may play role in calcium sensitization or desensitization of contractile apparatus (84). A physiological phenomenon that inhibits MLCP causing leftward shift of the calcium-force response curve at constant calcium and MLCK level is known as calcium sensitization (85).

The major component of physiological calcium sensitization is RhoA. RhoA is a small monomeric G-protein that belongs to Rho subfamily of the Ras family of G-proteins. It may be GDP-bound (inactive state) or GTP-bound (active state). Inactive form of RhoA is bound with a protein guanine nucleotide dissociation inhibitor (GDI) by its lipid tail in the cytoplasm. In the presence of guanine nucleotide exchange factors (GEFs), activation of RhoA takes place by exchanging GDP with GTP. Active RhoA (GTP-bound) binds with plasma membrane by its lipid tail and activates cytoplasmic Rho kinase. Activated Rho kinase inhibits MLCP and induces calcium sensitization. GTPase activity of RhoA converts active RhoA back to inactive RhoA, a process also enhanced by GTPase-activating proteins (GAPs) (86).

MLCP is a trimeric enzyme, consisting of a catalytic 37-38 kDa PP1c, an associated 110-130 kDa regulatory targeting subunit (MYPT1), and a tightly bound 20-kDa subunit of unknown function. Phosphorylation of MYPTI or PPIc play role in inducing calcium sensitization. Rho kinase inhibits MLCP by phosphorylating the MYPT1 component. Thus, Rho kinase leads to increased phosphorylated form of MLC which increases the contraction of smooth muscle at constant calcium level is called calcium sensitization. (86).

The other mediator involved in physiological calcium sensitization is CPI-17. CPI-17 is a 17 kDa endogenous peptide. Different types of kinases such as PKC phosphorylates CPI-17 to active form which then phosphorylates the PPIc component of MLCP to inhibit MLCP activity. Thus, PKC acts through CPI-17 leading to increased MLC phosphorylated form, ultimately increased muscle contraction by calcium sensitization mechanism (9).



Figure 2.5. Mechanism of smooth muscle contraction and calcium sensitization.

## 2.6. Cyclic Adenosine Diphosphate Ribose (cADPR) and Nicotinic Acid Adenine Dinucleotide Phosphate (NAADP)

Recent studies have shown that in addition to IP<sub>3</sub>, the two other intracellular calcium mobilizing secondary messengers are cADPR and NAADP (87). cADPR and NAADP mediated calcium release was first found in sea urchin eggs (88) followed by in mammalian cells and smooth muscles (89, 90) later. cADPR and NAADP both are metabolic products of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD). NAD acts as a cofactor (an acceptor or donor of hydrogen atoms) during a variety of reactions catalyzed by oxidoreductases (91). ADP-ribosyl cyclase removes nicotinamide from  $\beta$ -NAD to form cADPR (92-95). Soluble ADP-ribosyl cyclase was first isolated from the ovotestis of Aplysia californica. Later CD38, a lymphocyte antigen, has been found as a mammalian analogue of Aplysia cyclase (96, 97). Aplysia cyclase and CD38 also synthesize NAADP by replacing nicotinic acid with nicotinamide from  $\beta$ -NADP<sup>+</sup>, a base-exchange reaction that takes place at acidic pH only. cADPR and NAADP are broken down by hydrolytic enzymes ultimately (98, 99).

It has been found that cADPR and NAADP secondary messengers are present in a number of body systems where they facilitate contraction of vascular and nonvascular smooth muscle. cADPR is involved in cardiac smooth muscle contraction under physiological conditions. It increases sensitivity of calcium induce calcium release (CICR) to calcium (100). Ryanodine receptors (RyRs) release calcium by cADPR activated by muscarinic receptor agonist in coronary arteries and by CICR caused by NAADP in arterial smooth muscle cells (101, 102). α-adrenoceptor induced vascular smooth muscle contraction of aorta has been reduced in CD38<sup>-/-</sup> gene mice. cADPR enhances agonist induced aortic smooth muscle contraction (103). There is co-localization between lysosomes and SR region of RyR in pulmonary arteries as calcium released by NAADP from lysosomes cause CICR from RyR only (104).

Muscarinic receptor stimulated tracheal smooth muscle contraction also involves cADPR and NAADP pathways (105, 106). Similarly, oxytocin mediated uterine smooth muscle contraction depends on the activation of cADPR and NAADP messengers (107, 108).

Postaganglionic nerve stimulation of urinary bladder releases β-NAD, cADPR and ADPR indicating the presence of cADPR system (109). β-NAD has inhibitory effect on detrusor smooth muscle (110). Spontaneous calcium oscillations are related to influx of calcium from T- and L-type of calcium channels which are controlled by intracellular calcium stores including acidic stores in urinary bladder (111). FKBP12.6 protein is compulsory for the action of cADPR to release calcium from RyR<sub>2</sub>. As it can not bind to RyR<sub>2</sub> directly so it binds with FKBP12.6 which is associated with RyR<sub>2</sub> in urinary bladder smooth muscle (112). NAADP mediated contractions are blocked by bafilomycin in permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle from wild type mice but with same preparations from Tpcn<sup>-/-</sup> mice, NAADP was unable to mediate contractions, however IP<sub>3</sub> mediated contractions remain unaffected. Muscarinic receptor activated contractions are dependent on SR and acidic stores in wild type mice but contractions induced by muscarinic receptor activation depends on SR stores only in Tpcn<sup>-/-</sup> mice bladder (113). Exogenously applied cADPR increases spontaneous release of ATP which synergizes the contractile response of cADPR in detrusor smooth muscles (114).



Figure 2.6. Receptor-mediated Ca<sup>2+</sup> signaling pathways in detrusor smooth muscle. Muscarinic receptor activation causes release of Ca<sup>2+</sup> from both sarcoplasmic reticulum and lysosomal stores (113).

#### 2.7. Chemical Permeabilization of Smooth Muscles

Chemical permeabilization of smooth muscles helps to determine the importance of many intracellular elements which are involved in smooth muscle contractile activity. The role of calcium sensitization to regulatory and contractile proteins, calmodulin and possible sites of action of drugs can be evaluated by using chemical permeabilization technique. This technique also assists to differentiate intracellular from extracellular calcium sources, which take part in smooth muscle contraction stimulated by different agonists. Chemically permeabilized smooth muscle preparation enables to control intracellular calcium at a constant level. This technique is practicable to study the mechanism of calcium sensitization in a number of diseases (8).

A number of chemicals have been used for the permeabilization of smooth muscles. These include saponin,  $\alpha$ -toxin, triton X-100 and  $\beta$ -escin. The size of plasma membrane pores, effect on intracellular calcium depots and receptor-effector coupling vary with all these permeabilizing chemicals (7).

Saponin makes complex with cell membrane cholesterol and cholesterolmicelles disturb the plasma membrane lipid bilayer. Intracellular calcium homeostasis and mobilization can be studied as saponin does not affect sarcoplasmic reticulum and mitochondrial membrane. The drawback of saponin is uncoupling of receptors from their effector proteins (7, 115, 116).

 $\alpha$ -toxin is a cytolytic protein produced by Staphylococcus aureus. It forms hexamers with other toxins substances on the cell surface and inserts into plasma membrane making pores of 2-3 nm diameter. There is no loss of necessary contractile and regulatory proteins and receptor-effector coupling remains unaffected by using  $\alpha$ toxin (117, 118).

Triton X-100 damages the whole cell membrane functions and uncouples receptors from their respective effector proteins (119, 120).

 $\beta$ -escin forms larger pores than any other permeabilizing agent. Upto 150 kDa of proteins can easily cross pores formed by  $\beta$ -escin. It does not affect receptor-effector coupling. There is loss of guanosine triphosphate (GTP) and calmodulin from the cell so these should be provided exogenously. The advantages include the passage of IP3 and high molecular weight heparin through these pores to inside the cell (7, 121).

#### **3. MATERIALS and METHODS**

#### 3.1. Animal Welfare and Ethical Statement

The study protocols were approved by the Hacettepe University Animal Ethics Committee (2014/34-6) and (2016/03-04). Female Sprague Dawley rats (200-250 g), kept under 12-h light/dark period with food and water ad libitum, were used.

#### **3.2. Experimental model**

Cyclophosphamide (CYP, 150 mg/kg, dissolved in saline) was injected into rats intraperitoneal once a day on days 1, 4 and 7 to induce interstitial cystitis. Control groups were injected with saline (0.9% NaCl), in respectively. On the 8th day, rats were used in studies.



**Figure 3.2.** Demonstration of intraperitoneal injection once a day on first, 4<sup>th</sup> and 7<sup>th</sup> day to induce interstitial cystitis.

#### **3.3.** Histopathological analysis

Rats were euthanized by carbon dioxide inhalation and were killed by carotid artery bleeding. The urinary bladders were carefully removed on 8th day after CYP injection to assess bladder histopathology. Tissue samples were fixed in 10% formaldehyde for at least 24 h at room temperature. Following fixation, tissue samples were embedded in paraffin, sectioned (5  $\mu$ m slices) and stained with hematoxylin and eosin. Histopathological damage was evaluated based on epithelial damage, hemorrhage, inflammatory cell infiltration and edema.

#### **3.4.** Tissue preparation

Rats were euthanized by carbon dioxide inhalation and were killed by carotid artery bleeding. The urinary bladder was isolated and placed in Hepes buffered modified Krebs' solution. The mucosa and connective tissues were removed from the bladder under a dissecting microscope. Small strips (150–250 µm in diameter, 3–4 mm in length) of smooth muscle were dissected from the urinary bladder. A small hook was tied to one end of a strip to attach it to the transducer, and a snare of 5/0 surgical silk captured the other end and was used to mount the strip in a fixed position in 1 ml chamber in one of a series of small chambers in a Perspex block. The chamber was filled with Hepes buffered modified Krebs' solution at room temperature and the strips were equilibrated for 30 min under a resting tension of 100 mg. Solution changes were made by moving the Perspex block. The contractile force was measured by a sensitive force transducer (Swema, Stocholm, Sweden) connected to a computer using Biopac Student Lab Pro 3.7.3 (Commat Ltd, Turkey) software.



Hepes buffered Krebs' solution at room temperature

Figure 3.4. Small detrusor smooth muscle strips were hanged in myograph under 100 mg basal tension.

#### **3.5. Experimental Protocols**

Stable responses were achieved to 80 mM K<sup>+</sup> and 50  $\mu$ M carbachol in intact strips. Strips were then moved into relaxing solution containing 4 mM EGTA with 1 minute interval for 2 times. Then the strips were permeabilized with 40  $\mu$ M  $\beta$ -escin in relaxing solution for 30 minutes at pH 6.8. After that the strips were washed in relaxing solution containing 4 mM EGTA for 1 minute and in relaxing solution containing 0.05 mM EGTA solution for 3 times with 1 minute interval. Strips were accepted as permeabilized if the maximum tension obtained by 100  $\mu$ M calcium after

permeabilization was found to be greater than the tension produced by 80 mM  $K^+$  in same strip before permeabilization (122).

After permeabilization, the strips were incubated with 1  $\mu$ M calcium (prepared in 0.05 mM EGTA) and calmodulin (1  $\mu$ M) for 10 minutes to load the intracellular stores with calcium. GTP (100  $\mu$ M) was added to bath and waited for 3 minutes. Then, S1P (50  $\mu$ M) response was obtained. After permeabilization, strips were incubated with S1P<sub>2</sub> receptor inhibitor JTE-013 (10  $\mu$ M), S1P<sub>3</sub> receptor inhibitor suramin (50  $\mu$ M), Rho kinase inhibitor Y-27632 (1  $\mu$ M), protein kinase C inhibitor GF-109203X (5  $\mu$ M), ryanodine (10  $\mu$ M), IP<sub>3</sub> inhibitor heparin (1mg/ml), nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP) inhibitor bafilomycin (100 nM), NAADP (100  $\mu$ M), sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium-ATPase pump inhibitor cyclopiazonic acid (CPA) (1  $\mu$ M), CPA (1  $\mu$ M) + ryanodine (10  $\mu$ M), bafilomycin (100 nM) + NAADP (100  $\mu$ M) for 15 minutes in 0.05 mM EGTA and same procedure was repeated.

After intracellular calcium stores were loaded by activating solution by 1  $\mu$ M calcium in the presence of both CPA (1  $\mu$ M) and mitochondrial proton pump inhibitor carbonyl cyanide p-trifluromethoxyphenylhydrazone (FCCP; 1  $\mu$ M) for 10 minutes to induce calcium sensitization, a contractile response was elicited by S1P (50  $\mu$ M) in the presence of GTP (100  $\mu$ M). The same procedure was repeated with Rho kinase inhibitor Y-27632 (1  $\mu$ M), protein kinase C inhibitor GF-109203X (5  $\mu$ M) and GTP- $\beta$ -S (1  $\mu$ M) after 15 minutes incubation.

#### **3.6.** Western Blotting

Freshly isolated rat bladders were immersed in liquid nitrogen to snap freeze.  $\sim 50$  mg solid tissue was pulverized under liquid nitrogen and the powder homogenized with an electric homogenizer in 15 ml of ice cold lysis buffer (150 mM sodium chloride, 1% NP-40, 50 mM Tris pH 8.0). Samples were centrifuged for 20 min at 12,000 rpm at 4°C in a micro centrifuge. Total amount of proteins ( $\sim 20 \mu$ l) were resolved by SDS-PAGE and transferred to a PVDF membrane and detected using rabbit polyclonal antibodies raised against EDG-5 (Santa Cruz/sc-25491, 1/200) and EDG-3 (Santa Cruz/sc-30024, 1/200). Additionally, EDG-5 immunoblots were stripped off (1 ml 20 % SDS + 9 ml TBST + 70  $\mu$ l  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol) for 30 min at

50°C and then reprobed to visualize  $\beta$ -actin using mouse monoclonal antibody (Santa Cruz/sc-47778, 1/1000). ECL was used to analyse protein expression levels.

#### 3.7. Solutions and drugs used in experiments

All solutions and drugs were prepared by using 18.2 M $\Omega$ -cm deionized water except FCCP, S1P, CPA, ryanodine and GF-109203X. FCCP was dissolved in ethanol, S1P and ryanodine were dissolved in methanol and CPA and GF-109203X were dissolved in DMSO but none of the vehicle affected the contractile response when tested alone.

#### 3.8. Solution used for intact tissues

Hepes buffered modified Krebs' solution contained (mM) NaCl 126; KCl 6; CaCl<sub>2</sub> 2; MgCl<sub>2</sub> 1.2; glucose 14 and HEPES 10.5. The pH was adjusted to 7.2 with NaOH. 80 mM K<sup>+</sup> Krebs' solution was prepared by replacing NaCl with an equivalent amount of KCl.

#### 3.9. Solutions used for permeabilized tissues

Relaxing solution contained (mM) K propionate 130; MgCl<sub>2</sub> 4; Na<sub>2</sub>ATP 4; trismaleate 20; creatine phosphate 10; EGTA 4 and creatine phosphokinase 3.3 units/ml; protease inhibitor leupeptin (1  $\mu$ M). The pH of this solution was adjusted to 6.8 with KOH. Activating solutions were the same as relaxing solution except that EGTA was lowered to 0.05 mM, free Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration was adjusted to the desired value and calmodulin (1  $\mu$ M) added as specified. GTP (100  $\mu$ M) was also added when S1P was used to activate the S1P receptors. The free Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration was calculated using a computer programme (123). When drugs were added to an organ chamber, they were made up in relaxing solution containing 0.05 mM EGTA, and the concentration given was the estimated final concentration.

#### 3.10. Drugs used

Drugs were  $\beta$ -escin, carbamylcholine chloride (carbachol), sphingosine 1phosphate (S1P), JTE-013, suramin, NAADP, ryanodine, heparin sodium salt, creatine phosphokinase, leupeptin, ethylene glycol-bis( $\beta$ -aminoethylether)-N ,N ,N ',N'- tetraacetic acid (EGTA), adenosine 5'triphosphate (Na<sub>2</sub>ATP), GTP, CPA, calmodulin, FCCP, dimethylsulphoxide (DMSO) from Sigma (St. Louis, Missouri) and creatine phosphate disodium salt, bafilomycin A1, (R)-(+)-trans-N-(4-pyridyl)-4-(1-aminoethyl)-cyclohexanecarboxyamide 2HCl (Y-27632) and bisindolylmaleimide 1 HCl (GF-109203X) from Calbiochem (Nottingham, UK), and Endoxan (Cyclophosphamide, 1g) from Pfizer.

#### 3.11. Data Analysis

Contractions were expressed as % of the response to 80 mM K<sup>+</sup> elicited in intact tissues before permeabilization. Data were given as mean  $\pm$  s.e.m. of n experiments. Statistical analyses were carried out by using unpaired *Student's t* test for comparing two groups. *P*<0.05 was accepted as statistically significant.
## 4. RESULTS

# 4.1. Histopathological Changes in Rat Bladder having Cyclophosphamide-Induced Cystitis

Haemorrhage in mucosa and muscle (muscularis propria) layer, and inflammatory cell infiltration in subepithelial layer were observed in bladder isolated from rats in CYP-induced cystitis group as compared to control group (Figure 4.1).

Control

Cystitis



Figure 4.1. Histopathological images of bladder isolated from rats of control and cystitis group after hematoxylin and eosin staining.

### 4.2. S1P-Induced Contraction

Α

Rat bladder smooth muscle strips were mounted for isometric force recording under the basal tension of 100 mg and were subjected to S1P (50  $\mu$ M) or solvent alone (methanol) after permeabilization. S1P produced an initial fast phasic contraction that is followed by a very slow but a sustained contraction yielding tonic response in rat detrusor smooth muscles (Figure 4.2A). S1P-induced contraction was increased significantly (42.90 ± 5.98, n=8) in bladder smooth muscle strips isolated from CYPtreated group of rats as compared to control group (20.07 ± 1.51, n=11) as shown in figure 4.2B.



Sphingosine 1-phosphate (50  $\mu$ M)

**Figure 4.2.** Contraction of permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle by S1P (50  $\mu$ M) (A). The contractile response elicited with S1P (50  $\mu$ M) in permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle isolated from control and CYP- treated group of rats (B) (\**P*<0.05 compared to control group; n=8-11).

24

## 4.3. The Role of S1P Receptor Subtypes in S1P-Induced Detrusor Smooth Muscle Contraction

S1P produces its effects by activating its GPCRs. In order to investigate the receptor subtypes involved in S1P-induced detrusor muscle contraction, S1P<sub>2</sub> selective receptor antagonist JTE-013 and S1P<sub>3</sub> selective receptor antagonist suramin were used. After permeabilization, detrusor smooth muscle strips were incubated with JTE-013 (10  $\mu$ M) and suramin (50  $\mu$ M) for 15 minutes and then strips were subjected to S1P (50  $\mu$ M). S1P- induced detrusor contraction was significantly reduced in control (13.01  $\pm$  1.39, n=7) and CYP-treated group of rats (17.38  $\pm$  4.92 n=6) by S1P<sub>2</sub> selective receptor antagonist JTE-013. S1P-induced detrusor contraction was also reduced in both control (12.10  $\pm$  2.43, n=6) and cystitis group of rats (13.47  $\pm$  3.65, n=6) by S1P<sub>3</sub> selective receptor antagonist suramin as shown in figure 4.3A and 4.3B.

A



Sphingosine 1-phosphate (50  $\mu$ M)



Sphingosine 1-phosphate (50 µM)

**Figure 4.3.** The contractile response elicited with S1P (50  $\mu$ M) in the absence and presence of JTE-013 (10  $\mu$ M) (A) and suramin (50  $\mu$ M) (B) in permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle isolated from control and CYP-treated group of rats (\**P*<0.05 compared to control response, \*\**P*<0.05 compared to CYP group; n=6-7).

### 4.4. Expressions of S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> Receptor Proteins

Densitometric quantification of western blots indicated that S1P<sub>2</sub> (EDG-5) and S1P<sub>3</sub> (EDG-3) protein expression were significantly increased in CYP-treated group of rat bladders when compared to controls (Figure 4.4A and 4.4B).



**Figure 4.4.** Western blots for  $S1P_2$  (EDG-5) (A) and  $S1P_3$  (EDG-3) (B) in control and CYPtreated group rat bladders detected using rabbit polyclonal antibodies. EDG-5 and EDG-3 protein levels were normalized to  $\beta$ -actin protein levels detected by the mouse monoclonal antibody (\*P<0.05 compared to control group; n=3-4).

### 4.5. Effect of Y-27632 or GF-109203X on S1P-Induced Contraction

S1P-induced detrusor smooth muscle contraction was also obtained in the presence of ROCK inhibitor Y-27632 (1  $\mu$ M) and PKC inhibitor GF-109203X (5  $\mu$ M). S1P-induced contraction was significantly decreased in control (13.44 ± 2.39, n=6) and CYP-treated group of rats (12.51 ± 1.39, n=6) by ROCK inhibitor. S1P-induced contractile response was also inhibited in both control (12.18 ± 1.32, n=6) and cystitis group of rats (8.82 ± 1.66, n=6) by PKC inhibitor as shown in figure 4.5A and 4.5B.

A







Sphingosine 1-phosphate (50  $\mu$ M)

**Figure 4.5.** The contractile response elicited with S1P (50  $\mu$ M) in the absence and presence of Y-27632 (1 $\mu$ M) (A) and (B) GF-109203X (5  $\mu$ M) in permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle isolated from control and CYP-treated group of rats (\**P*<0.05 compared to control response, \*\**P*<0.05 compare to CYP group; n=6-8).

### 4.6. S1P-Induced Calcium Sensitization

S1P-induced calcium sensitization response elicited in the presence of sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium-ATPase pump inhibitor CPA (1  $\mu$ M) and mitochondrial blocker FCCP (1  $\mu$ M) was increased (16.52 ± 2.64, n=6) in permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle isolated from CYP-treated group of rats compared to control group (8.37 ± 1.01, n=6) as shown in figure 4.6.



**Figure 4.6.** S1P (50  $\mu$ M)-induced calcium sensitization response in permeabilized detrusor muscle isolated from control and CYP-treated group of rats (\**P*<0.05 compared to control group; n=6).

## 4.7. Effect of Y-27632 or GF-109203X or GTP-β-S on S1P-Induced Calcium Sensitization

The calcium sensitization response in control group was increased significantly with ROCK inhibitor Y-27632 (14.62  $\pm$  2.063, n=6) and PKC inhibitor GF-109203X (13.54  $\pm$  1.245, n=6) and G-protein inhibitor GTP- $\beta$ -S (17.61  $\pm$  2.02, n=8) but were inhibited in CYP-treated group of rats (11.53  $\pm$  1.702, n=6), (8.23  $\pm$  1.29, n=6), (9.83  $\pm$  1.40, n=6) in respectively as shown in figure 4.7A, 4.7B and 4.7C reaching back to control group response.

А



Sphingosine 1-phosphate (50  $\mu M)$ 





FCCP+CPA



**Figure 4.7.** The calcium sensitization response elicited with S1P (50  $\mu$ M) in the presence of Y-27632 (1  $\mu$ M) (A) or GF-109203X (5  $\mu$ M) (B) or GTP- $\beta$ -S (1  $\mu$ M) (C) in permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle isolated from control and CYP-treated group of rats (\**P*<0.05 compared to control response, \*\**P*<0.05 compare to CYP group; n=6).

С

## 4.8. Effect of Ryanodine and CPA on S1P-Induced Detrusor Smooth Muscle Contraction

S1P-induced detrusor smooth muscle contraction was obtained in the presence of sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium-ATPase pump inhibitor CPA (1  $\mu$ M) or sarcoplasmic reticulum channel inhibitor, ryanodine (10  $\mu$ M) and combination of both inhibitors. S1P-induced contraction was decreased significantly in both control (9.578  $\pm$  1.533, 11.13  $\pm$  1.665, n=4-7) and CYP-treated group of rats (11.59  $\pm$  2.507, 11.76  $\pm$ 2.308, n=4-5) by CPA and ryanodine respectively (Figure 4.8).



**Figure 4.8.** The contractile response elicited with S1P (50  $\mu$ M) in the absence and presence of CPA(1  $\mu$ M) or ryanodine (10  $\mu$ M) and in combination of both in permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle isolated from control and CYP-treated group of rats (\**P*<0.05 compared to control response, \*\**P*<0.05 compared to CYP group; n=4-11).

# 4.9. Effect of Heparin on S1P-Induced Detrusor Smooth Muscle Contraction

S1P-induced detrusor smooth muscle contraction was obtained in the presence of IP<sub>3</sub> receptor blocker heparin (1mg/ml). S1P-induced contraction was significantly decreased in both control (10.68  $\pm$  1.048, n=6) and CYP-treated group of rats (11.90  $\pm$  2.519, n=6) by heparin as shown in figure 4.9.





**Figure 4.9.** The contractile response elicited with S1P (50  $\mu$ M) in the absence and presence of heparin (1mg/ml) in permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle isolated from control and CYP-treated group of rats (\**P*<0.05 compared to control response, \*\**P*<0.05 compared to CYP group; n=6-11).

## 4.10. Effect of Bafilomycin and NAADP on S1P-Induced Detrusor Smooth Muscle Contraction

Bafilomycin, a vacuolar H<sup>+</sup>-ATPase inhibitor, which abolishes calcium storage in acidic stores such as lysosomes. At higher concentration, NAADP (1-100  $\mu$ M) desensitizes NAADP receptors failing to initiate Ca<sup>2+</sup> release (124). Bafilomycin (100 nM) or NAADP (100  $\mu$ M) and combination of both of these were used to elucidate the role of calcium storing lysosome related organelles in S1P-induced contractile response. S1P-induced contraction was significantly decreased in both control (8.878  $\pm$  1.99, 12.08  $\pm$  1.991, n=5-6) and CYP-treated group of rats (12.06  $\pm$  3.92, 11.83  $\pm$ 2.346, n=6) by bafilomycin and NAADP respectively as shown in figure 4.10.



**Figure 4.10.** The contractile response elicited with S1P (50  $\mu$ M) in the absence and presence of bafilomycin (100 nM) or NAADP (100  $\mu$ M) and combination of both in permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle isolated from control and CYP-treated group of rats (\**P*<0.05 compared to control response, \*\**P*<0.05 compared to CYP group; n=5-11).

### **5. DISCUSSION**

The contractile activity of detrusor smooth muscle is predominantly regulated by acetylcholine but nonadrenergic, noncholinergic (NANC) mechanisms also have small contributions (125). Recently, it has been shown that a new mediator of NANC pathway, S1P is also involved in detrusor smooth muscle contraction (5). In the present study, S1P-induced detrusor smooth muscle contractile response in female Sprague Dawley rats was evaluated. This response was also observed in male Sprague Dawley rats (6) although some researchers could not get S1P contractile response in other species of rat (78). Our finding that S1P-induced contractile force in female rats was lower than that of carbachol is also consistent with those previous studies in rabbits (5, 78).

The role of calcium sensitization pathways, contractile proteins and intracellular stores in action of agonists can be evaluated by using chemical permeabilization technique. Chemically permeabilized smooth muscle preparation enables to control intracellular calcium at a constant level (8). Among the permeabilization chemicals,  $\beta$ -escin, while not affecting receptor-effector coupling, forms large pores so that up to 150 kDa of proteins such as IP<sub>3</sub> and heparin can easily cross membrane permeabilized by this agent (7, 118, 121). There is a loss of GTP and calmodulin from the cells during permeabilization with  $\beta$ -escin so these should be provided exogenously.

Abnormal changes in bladder function cause increased urgency, frequency and incontinence of urine (1). Overactive bladder (OAB) is a complex chronic disease represented by involuntary detrusor smooth muscle overactivity during the storage of urine (24). It has been found that detrusor smooth muscle overactivity is also increased in interstitial cystitis. However, pelvic pain is generally absent in OAB patients. Interstitial cystitis is a syndrome of bladder hypersensitivity that is characterized by inflammation, urgency, frequency, painful urination and fullness (26). It is caused either by bacterial infection or by noninfectious conditions, mostly of unknown etiology (11). A number of animal models of interstitial cystitis have been used over a long period of time. Interstitial cystitis can be induced in animals by intravesical instillation of chemicals or lipopolysaccharides obtained from bacterial origin (126).

Systemic injection of CYP in rats and mice has been widely used to induce interstitial cystitis. The metabolic product of CYP, acrolein enters into epithelial cells of urinary bladder where it activates production of reactive oxygen species and nitric oxide species. Nitric oxide species lead to peroxynitrite production. Increased level of peroxynitrite damages DNA, lipids and proteins causing necrotic cell death (35). Thus, acrolein produces edema, hemorrhage and ulceration of urinary bladder wall (36, 37). In this study, epithelial damage, edema, mucosal and submucosal hemorrhage and subepithelial inflammatory cells infiltration after hematoxylin and eosin staining were observed in isolated urinary bladder of rats treated with cyclophosphamide (shown in figure 4.1), confirming histopathologically that our injection protocols induced cystitis. These observations were in parallel with previous literature findings (35, 38, 39).

It is widely known that interstitial cystitis changes detrusor smooth muscle contractile function and disturbs the normal functioning of urinary bladder. S1P produced an initial phasic contraction and this was followed by a consistent tonic contraction of permeabilized detrusor smooth muscle. Tonic contractions were observed over a long period as being lipid, S1P may be difficult to wash out. This result is in parallel with the previous studies (5). As given in figure 4.2, S1P-mediated contractile response was increased more than two folds in cystitis group compared with control. The increased contraction elicited by S1P in interstitial cystitis group showed that detrusor smooth muscle was more responsive to S1P, in accordance with that observed in partial urethral obstructive rat model (6). Both interstitial cystitis and partial urethral obstruction are manifested by overactive bladder tone. It has been demonstrated that detrusor smooth muscle contractile response to carbachol was also increased in *Escherichia coli*-induced cystitis (127). Moreover, previous literature has shown an increase in urination reflex in male rat models of interstitial cystitis induced by cyclophosphamide (128).

S1P produces its effects by stimulating its receptors. There are 5 subtypes of receptors in S1P receptor family but S1P<sub>1</sub>, S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors have been widely distributed in liver, lung, kidney, urinary bladder and brain tissues (48, 129). S1P<sub>1</sub> receptors are coupled to G<sub>i</sub> protein and activation leads to an increase in intracellular

calcium in endothelial cells (129) but not in other tissues (130-132). S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors are coupled to G<sub>q</sub> protein and activation leads to an increase in intracellular calcium via release from intracellular calcium stores (69, 130, 131). All three main receptors S1P<sub>1</sub>, S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> have been found in lower urinary tract of female Sprague Dawley rats (48). Higher S1P<sub>1</sub> receptors have been found in urethra, and are thought to modulate NO activity. NO facilitates micturition by relaxing urethral smooth muscles (133). We have investigated the S1P receptor subtypes in S1Pmediated contraction response in permeabilized smooth muscle strips by incubation with either S1P<sub>2</sub> receptor-specific antagonist, JTE-013 or S1P<sub>3</sub> receptor-specific antagonist, suramin. Reduction in S1P-mediated contraction by both S1P<sub>2</sub> receptor antagonist and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptor antagonist (35% and 40%, respectively) showed that both receptors are involved in S1P-mediated detrusor smooth muscle contraction. Moreover, inhibition of S1P-induced contractile response by these antagonists was more pronounced in cystitis group when compared to that of control group; i.e. S1P<sub>2</sub> receptor was blocked by 60% and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptor was inhibited by 69%. Previous literature has shown that both S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors are responsible for urinary bladder contraction induced by S1P (4, 48, 78). S1P mediates contraction of smooth muscles of airway (57), gastric (134) and a vascular cells preparation (135) by S1P<sub>2</sub> receptors and vasoconstriction of cerebral arteries (67, 68), aorta (54), and coronary arteries (69) by activating S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors. S1P activates S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors leading to increase in intracellular calcium by influx of calcium from outside the cell and by release from ER stores in keratinocytes (70, 71), by IP<sub>3</sub> independent stores in saponinpermeabilized swiss 3T3 cells and in permeabilized DDT1MF-2 smooth muscle cell line (72). Upregulation of proteinase activated receptors, tryptase,  $\beta$ -nerve growth factor, nitric oxide synthase, nuclear transcription factor, phosphodiesterase 1C and cAMP-dependent protein kinase were found in animal models of interstitial cystitis (26). Therefore, protein expression of both S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors was also studied by Western blotting and found to be increased at the molecular level, supporting our functional data with S1P2 and S1P3 receptor antagonists. Moreover, increased expression of S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors showed that cystitis upregulates S1P signaling pathway. These results are in parallel with other studies showing both S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors are responsible for bladder contraction induced by S1P (5, 48, 78).

We also studied the intracellular mechanism of contractile response to S1P in permeabilized detrusor of rats with interstitial cystitis. The effects of ROCK and PKC inhibitors were evaluated both in control and cystitis groups. ROCK inhibitor Y-27632 inhibited S1P contraction by 33% where PKC inhibitor GF-109203X inhibited this response by 39% in control group, as shown in figure 4.5. Moreover, these inhibitors blocked the increased S1P-induced contraction in interstitial cystitis by 71% and 79%, respectively, showing that both pathways are included under our experimental conditions. It was shown that different methods of induction of inflammation in bladder might lead to different mechanism of dysfunction. Detrusor smooth muscle contraction is dependent on PKC pathway in rats having lipopolysaccharides-induced cystitis (127). On the other hand, ROCK pathway is involved in dysfunction and histopathological changes in rats with hydrochloric acid-induced cystitis (136). S1P receptors are coupled to Gi/o, Gq, G12 and G13 proteins but PLC-PKC pathway is activated by S1P<sub>3</sub> receptors and ROCK pathway is activated by mainly S1P<sub>2</sub> receptors (137, 138). The role of PKC and ROCK in S1P-induced contractions has been studied in vascular smooth muscles (135), airway smooth muscles (57), gastric smooth muscles (134) and bladder smooth muscles (5). Both PKC and ROCK pathways have been involved in S1P-induced detrusor smooth muscle contraction in rabbits but S1Pinduced contractile force is mainly dependent on ROCK pathway (78). Inhibition by both PKC and ROCK may suggest a relationship between these two enzymes, as cross talk (139-141), which may also be a further investigation focus in our study.

The level of intracellular calcium and the contraction of smooth muscle does not coordinate in parallel always (84). It has been shown that the contraction of smooth muscle has also been related to calcium sensitization that does not depend on the level of intracellular calcium (142, 143). The physiological phenomenon that is responsible for the increase in smooth muscle contractile force by inhibition of MLCP at constant level of calcium and MLCK is known as *calcium sensitization* (85). Inhibition of MLCP takes place either by ROCK or CPI-17. ROCK phosphorylates the MYPT1 component while CPI-17, activated by PKC, phosphorylates the PPIc component of MLCP to inhibit MLCP activity (86). Under our experimental conditions in the presence of sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium-ATPase pump inhibitor CPA and mitochondrial blocker FCCP at constant calcium level, S1P-induced calcium sensitization response was increased significantly in the cystitis group (97%, as shown in figure 4.6). The inhibition of this increased calcium sensitization response in cystitis by ROCK and PKC inhibitors showed the involvement of both pathways. However, S1P-induced calcium sensitization response in control group of rats was increased significantly by ROCK and PKC inhibitors. This increase in contractile response may either involve activation of some other contractile proteins or an increase in detrusor smooth muscle sensitivity to calcium. Whether GPCRs are involved in S1P-induced calcium sensitization response, G-protein inhibitor GTP- $\beta$ -S has been used. Inhibition of S1P-induced response in cystitis shows the involvement of GPCRs in S1P-induced calcium sensitization response.

In recent years, two other major intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> mobilizing messengers cyclic adenosine diphosphate ribose (cADPR) and nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP) were revealed to take place in the process of inducing contractile responses in muscle tissues, the former acting on the sarcoplasmic reticulum, the latter on lysosome-related organelles. Sarcoplasmic reticulum is the major source of calcium in detrusor smooth muscle, having ryanodine and IP3 receptors. cADPR acts on the sarcoplasmic reticulum, likely by activating the ryanodine receptors. Ryanodine receptors are also activated by an increase in free calcium concentration (calcium induced calcium release) (144-146). In order to investigate the mechanism of calcium release from sarcoplasmic reticulum, the depletors of this store were applied. Thus, sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium-ATPase pump inhibitor CPA (1 µM) or calcium channel inhibitor ryanodine (10 µM) on S1P-induced contraction response were evaluated separately and together. S1P-induced contractile response was significantly reduced in both control (52%) as well as in cystitis group (73%) of rats by CPA. Furthermore, inhibition of S1P-induced contractile response was observed in control (45%) and cystitis group (73%) by ryanodine also. Inhibition was seen more in cystitis group in both cases. This finding not only shows the role of sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium source in S1P-induced contractile response but also emphasizes the involvement of cADPR in this contraction, both in control and cystitis group of rats. It has been previously shown that S1P mobilizes  $Ca^{2+}$  from intracellular stores primarily by Ca<sup>2+</sup> induced and IP<sub>3</sub> induced Ca<sup>2+</sup> release (58, 59). However, combination of CPA and ryanodine did not cause a further inhibition of S1P-induced contractile response, perhaps suggesting a possible cross-talk between sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium release pathways, i.e. IP<sub>3</sub> and cADPR.

Activation of GPCRs activate IP<sub>3</sub> production in bladder and ultimately release calcium from IP<sub>3</sub> sensitive sarcoplasmic reticulum intracellular store, which also plays a role to induce smooth muscle contraction (145, 146). The role of IP<sub>3</sub> sensitive sarcoplasmic reticulum intracellular stores was determined by blocking IP<sub>3</sub> receptors with heparin (1 mg/ml). Heparin has a very high molecular weight but it passes through  $\beta$ -escin permeabilized smooth muscle membrane easily (121). S1P-induced contractile force was reduced by heparin in both control (46.9%) and CYP-treated group (72%) of rats as shown in figure 4.9. Our finding confirms the participation of IP<sub>3</sub> sensitive sarcoplasmic reticulum intracellular stores in S1P-induced contractile response in parallel with previous studies (56-58).

In order to reveal the importance of acidic lysosome-related organelles in S1Pinduced contractile response that are also a source of intracellular calcium, effect of bafilomycin and high concentration of NAADP on S1P response were studied. Bafilomycin A1, a macrolide antibiotic, is a potent and specific vacuolar H<sup>+</sup>-ATPase pump inhibitor of acidic lysosomes (147). It prevents calcium storage in lysosomal related organelles by inhibiting proton pump and by increasing lysosomal pH (148). NAADP acts on acidic Ca<sup>2+</sup> storage organelles to induce Ca<sup>2+</sup> mobilization in different types of cells (149). However, at higher concentrations, NAADP desensitizes NAADP receptors failing to initiate Ca<sup>2+</sup> release (124). Bafilomycin (100 nM) and high concentration of NAADP (100 µM) reduced S1P-induced contractile response significantly in control (56%, 40%) and cystitis group (72%, 73%) of rats respectively as shown in figure 4.10. This finding supports the idea that acidic lysosome-related organelles also play a role in S1P-induced contractile response and NAADP is involved in S1P-induced contractile response in rat bladders with cystitis. It has been reported previously that bafilomycin inhibits NAADP-induced contractile response in mice detrusor smooth muscle (113). Moreover, failure of potentiation effect of combination of bafilomycin and NAADP on inhibition might be due to cross-talk between lysosome-related organelles and sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium release mechanisms, including IP<sub>3-</sub>, cADPR- and NAADP-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup> release.

### **6. CONCLUSION**

Our findings provide the first evidence that S1P induces a contractile response in bladder detrusor smooth muscle permeabilized with  $\beta$ -escin in rats having interstitial cystitis induced by cyclophosphamide. S1P enhanced isometric contractile force and calcium sensitization response in our rat model of interstitial cystitis. Both of these responses induced by S1P were reduced by the inhibition of ROCK and PKC pathways, confirming the involvement of these two pathways under cystitis situations. S1P-induced contractile force was inhibited by S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> selective receptor antagonist proving that S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> are the primary receptors involved in S1Pinduced contractile force in rat bladder smooth muscle. S1P<sub>2</sub> and S1P<sub>3</sub> receptor protein expression was increased in cystitis. It indicates S1P signalling pathway is significantly upregulated in CYP-induced cystitis. Furthermore, reduction of S1Pinduced contractile response by sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium store depletors and calcium storing lysosome-related organelles inhibitors showed the involvement of these both intracellular stores in S1P-induced contraction.

In conclusion, the findings of this study may help enlighten the molecular mechanisms underlying the pathology of interstitial cystitis with different causes, i.e. cyclophosphamide treatment in oncology. Therefore, the investigation of intracellular mechanisms of mediators which have a role in detrusor innervation under pathologic conditions may be of importance in developing new drugs for the treatment of bladder dysfunction.

### 7. REFERENCES

- 1. Andersson KE, Arner A. Urinary bladder contraction and relaxation: physiology and pathophysiology. Physiol Rev. 2004;84(3):935-86.
- 2. de Groat WC, Yoshimura N. Pharmacology of the lower urinary tract. Annual review of pharmacology and toxicology. 2001;41:691-721.
- 3. Turner WH, Brading AF. Smooth muscle of the bladder in the normal and the diseased state: pathophysiology, diagnosis and treatment. Pharmacology & therapeutics. 1997;75(2):77-110.
- 4. Masago T, Watanabe T, Saito M, Kinoshita Y, Sato K, Miyagawa I. Effect of the rho-kinase inhibitor hydroxyfasudil on bladder overactivity: an experimental rat model. Int J Urol. 2009;16(10):842-7.
- 5. Watterson KR, Berg KM, Kapitonov D, Payne SG, Miner AS, Bittman R, et al. Sphingosine-1-phosphate and the immunosuppressant, FTY720-phosphate, regulate detrusor muscle tone. Faseb j. 2007;21(11):2818-28.
- 6. Aydin M, Downing K, Villegas G, Zhang X, Chua R, Melman A, et al. The sphingosine-1-phosphate pathway is upregulated in response to partial urethral obstruction in male rats and activates RhoA/Rho-kinase signalling. BJU Int. 2010;106(4):562-71.
- Iizuka K, Ikebe M, Somlyo AV, Somlyo AP. Introduction of high molecular weight (IgG) proteins into receptor coupled, permeabilized smooth muscle. Cell Calcium. 1994;16(6):431-45.
- 8. Nasu T. Actions of some drugs on skinned smooth muscle preparations. Gen Pharmacol. 1989;20(2):123-31.
- 9. Somlyo AP, Somlyo AV. Ca2+ sensitivity of smooth muscle and nonmuscle myosin II: modulated by G proteins, kinases, and myosin phosphatase. Physiol Rev. 2003;83(4):1325-58.
- 10. Vahabi B, Drake MJ. Physiological and pathophysiological implications of micromotion activity in urinary bladder function. Acta physiologica (Oxford, England). 2015;213(2):360-70.
- 11. Lee G, Romih R, Zupancic D. Cystitis: from urothelial cell biology to clinical applications. Biomed Res Int. 2014;2014:473536.
- 12. Michel MC, Igawa Y. Therapeutic targets for overactive bladder other than smooth muscle. Expert opinion on therapeutic targets. 2015;19(5):687-705.
- 13. Michel MC. Therapeutic modulation of urinary bladder function: multiple targets at multiple levels. Annual review of pharmacology and toxicology. 2015;55:269-87.
- 14. Fry CH, Meng E, Young JS. The physiological function of lower urinary tract smooth muscle. Auton Neurosci. 2010;154(1-2):3-13.
- 15. Anderson KE. Pharmacology of lower urinary tract smooth muscles and penile erectile tissues. Pharmacological reviews. 1993;45(3):253-308.

- 16. Yoshimura N, de Groat WC. Neural control of the lower urinary tract. Int J Urol. 1997;4(2):111-25.
- 17. Chuang YC, Fraser MO, Yu Y, Chancellor MB, de Groat WC, Yoshimura N. The role of bladder afferent pathways in bladder hyperactivity induced by the intravesical administration of nerve growth factor. J Urol. 2001;165(3):975-9.
- 18. Habler HJ, Janig W, Koltzenburg M. Activation of unmyelinated afferent fibres by mechanical stimuli and inflammation of the urinary bladder in the cat. The Journal of physiology. 1990;425:545-62.
- 19. Rong W, Spyer KM, Burnstock G. Activation and sensitisation of low and high threshold afferent fibres mediated by P2X receptors in the mouse urinary bladder. The Journal of physiology. 2002;541(Pt 2):591-600.
- 20. Burnstock G. Purinergic signalling in the lower urinary tract. Acta physiologica (Oxford, England). 2013;207(1):40-52.
- 21. Ralevic V, Burnstock G. Receptors for purines and pyrimidines. Pharmacological reviews. 1998;50(3):413-92.
- 22. Goepel M, Wittmann A, Rubben H, Michel MC. Comparison of adrenoceptor subtype expression in porcine and human bladder and prostate. Urological research. 1997;25(3):199-206.
- 23. Kim HJ, Lee G, Kim DH, Lee SJ, Yoon DK, Cho JH. Acute effects of serotonin on rat bladder contractility. Urologia internationalis. 2002;68(1):44-8.
- 24. Milsom I, Abrams P, Cardozo L, Roberts RG, Thuroff J, Wein AJ. How widespread are the symptoms of an overactive bladder and how are they managed? A population-based prevalence study. BJU Int. 2001;87(9):760-6.
- 25. MacDiarmid SA. How to choose the initial drug treatment for overactive bladder. Current urology reports. 2007;8(5):364-9.
- 26. Nazif O, Teichman JM, Gebhart GF. Neural upregulation in interstitial cystitis. Urology. 2007;69(4 Suppl):24-33.
- 27. Moutzouris DA, Falagas ME. Interstitial cystitis: an unsolved enigma. Clinical journal of the American Society of Nephrology : CJASN. 2009;4(11):1844-57.
- 28. Dasgupta J, Tincello DG. Interstitial cystitis/bladder pain syndrome: an update. Maturitas. 2009;64(4):212-7.
- 29. Jones CA, Nyberg L. Epidemiology of interstitial cystitis. Urology. 1997;49(5A Suppl):2-9.
- 30. Parsons CL. The role of the urinary epithelium in the pathogenesis of interstitial cystitis/prostatitis/urethritis. Urology. 2007;69(4 Suppl):9-16.
- 31. Silk MR. Bladder antibodies in interstitial cystitis. J Urol. 1970;103(3):307-9.
- 32. Keay S, Seillier-Moiseiwitsch F, Zhang CO, Chai TC, Zhang J. Changes in human bladder epithelial cell gene expression associated with interstitial cystitis or antiproliferative factor treatment. Physiological genomics. 2003;14(2):107-15.

45

- 33. Vij M, Srikrishna S, Cardozo L. Interstitial cystitis: diagnosis and management. European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology. 2012;161(1):1-7.
- 34. Bjorling DE, Elkahwaji JE, Bushman W, Janda LM, Boldon K, Hopkins WJ, et al. Acute acrolein-induced cystitis in mice. BJU Int. 2007;99(6):1523-9.
- 35. Korkmaz A, Topal T, Oter S. Pathophysiological aspects of cyclophosphamide and ifosfamide induced hemorrhagic cystitis; implication of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species as well as PARP activation. Cell Biol Toxicol. 2007;23(5):303-12.
- 36. Cox PJ. Cyclophosphamide cystitis--identification of acrolein as the causative agent. Biochem Pharmacol. 1979;28(13):2045-9.
- 37. Batista CK, Brito GA, Souza ML, Leitao BT, Cunha FQ, Ribeiro RA. A model of hemorrhagic cystitis induced with acrolein in mice. Braz J Med Biol Res. 2006;39(11):1475-81.
- 38. Joshi SK, Mikusa JP, Weaver B, Honore P. Morphine and ABT-594 (a nicotinic acetylcholine agonist) exert centrally mediated antinociception in the rat cyclophosphamide cystitis model of visceral pain. J Pain. 2008;9(2):146-56.
- 39. Golubeva AV, Zhdanov AV, Mallel G, Dinan TG, Cryan JF. The mouse cyclophosphamide model of bladder pain syndrome: tissue characterization, immune profiling, and relationship to metabotropic glutamate receptors. Physiol Rep. 2014;2(3):e00260.
- 40. Strub GM, Maceyka M, Hait NC, Milstien S, Spiegel S. Extracellular and intracellular actions of sphingosine-1-phosphate. Advances in experimental medicine and biology. 2010;688:141-55.
- 41. Saba JD, Hla T. Point-counterpoint of sphingosine 1-phosphate metabolism. Circ Res. 2004;94(6):724-34.
- 42. Le Stunff H, Mikami A, Giussani P, Hobson JP, Jolly PS, Milstien S, et al. Role of sphingosine-1-phosphate phosphatase 1 in epidermal growth factor-induced chemotaxis. J Biol Chem. 2004;279(33):34290-7.
- 43. Spiegel S, Milstien S. Sphingosine-1-phosphate: an enigmatic signalling lipid. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2003;4(5):397-407.
- 44. Pitson SM. Regulation of sphingosine kinase and sphingolipid signaling. Trends in biochemical sciences. 2011;36(2):97-107.
- 45. Hammad SM, Taha TA, Nareika A, Johnson KR, Lopes-Virella MF, Obeid LM. Oxidized LDL immune complexes induce release of sphingosine kinase in human U937 monocytic cells. Prostaglandins & other lipid mediators. 2006;79(1-2):126-40.
- 46. Waters C, Sambi B, Kong KC, Thompson D, Pitson SM, Pyne S, et al. Sphingosine 1-phosphate and platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) act via PDGF beta receptor-sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor complexes in airway smooth muscle cells. J Biol Chem. 2003;278(8):6282-90.

- 47. Van Brocklyn JR, Lee MJ, Menzeleev R, Olivera A, Edsall L, Cuvillier O, et al. Dual actions of sphingosine-1-phosphate: extracellular through the Gi-coupled receptor Edg-1 and intracellular to regulate proliferation and survival. J Cell Biol. 1998;142(1):229-40.
- 48. Sandhu KS, Chua RG, Zhang X, Kanika ND, Collins SA, Mikhail M, et al. Regional heterogeneity in expression of the sphingosine-1-phosphate pathway in the female rat lower urinary tract. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;200(5):576.e1-7.
- 49. Watterson KR, Ratz PH, Spiegel S. The role of sphingosine-1-phosphate in smooth muscle contraction. Cellular signalling. 2005;17(3):289-98.
- 50. Lee H, Liao JJ, Graeler M, Huang MC, Goetzl EJ. Lysophospholipid regulation of mononuclear phagocytes. Biochimica et biophysica acta. 2002;1582(1-3):175-7.
- 51. Fukushima N, Ishii I, Contos JJ, Weiner JA, Chun J. Lysophospholipid receptors. Annual review of pharmacology and toxicology. 2001;41:507-34.
- 52. Pyne S, Pyne N. Sphingosine 1-phosphate signalling via the endothelial differentiation gene family of G-protein-coupled receptors. Pharmacology & therapeutics. 2000;88(2):115-31.
- 53. Ancellin N, Hla T. Differential pharmacological properties and signal transduction of the sphingosine 1-phosphate receptors EDG-1, EDG-3, and EDG-5. J Biol Chem. 1999;274(27):18997-9002.
- 54. Fujii K, Machida T, Iizuka K, Hirafuji M. Sphingosine 1-phosphate increases an intracellular Ca(2+) concentration via S1P3 receptor in cultured vascular smooth muscle cells. The Journal of pharmacy and pharmacology. 2014;66(6):802-10.
- 55. Song HJ, Choi TS, Chung FY, Park SY, Ryu JS, Woo JG, et al. Sphingosine 1phosphate-induced signal transduction in cat esophagus smooth muscle cells. Mol Cells. 2006;21(1):42-51.
- 56. Rosenfeldt HM, Amrani Y, Watterson KR, Murthy KS, Panettieri RA, Jr., Spiegel S. Sphingosine-1-phosphate stimulates contraction of human airway smooth muscle cells. Faseb j. 2003;17(13):1789-99.
- 57. Kume H, Takeda N, Oguma T, Ito S, Kondo M, Ito Y, et al. Sphingosine 1phosphate causes airway hyper-reactivity by rho-mediated myosin phosphatase inactivation. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2007;320(2):766-73.
- 58. Mehta D, Konstantoulaki M, Ahmmed GU, Malik AB. Sphingosine 1phosphate-induced mobilization of intracellular Ca2+ mediates rac activation and adherens junction assembly in endothelial cells. J Biol Chem. 2005;280(17):17320-8.
- 59. Seol GH, Kim MY, Liang GH, Kim JA, Kim YJ, Oh S, et al. Sphingosine-1phosphate-induced intracellular Ca2+ mobilization in human endothelial cells. Endothelium : journal of endothelial cell research. 2005;12(5-6):263-9.
- 60. Kimizuka K, Kawai Y, Maejima D, Ajima K, Kaidoh M, Ohhashi T. Sphingosine 1-phosphate (S1P) induces S1P2 receptor-dependent tonic

contraction in murine iliac lymph vessels. Microcirculation (New York, NY : 1994). 2013;20(1):1-16.

- 61. Hudson NK, O'Hara M, Lacey HA, Corcoran J, Hemmings DG, Wareing M, et al. Modulation of human arterial tone during pregnancy: the effect of the bioactive metabolite sphingosine-1-phosphate. Biol Reprod. 2007;77(1):45-52.
- 62. Bolz SS, Vogel L, Sollinger D, Derwand R, Boer C, Pitson SM, et al. Sphingosine kinase modulates microvascular tone and myogenic responses through activation of RhoA/Rho kinase. Circulation. 2003;108(3):342-7.
- Tosaka M, Okajima F, Hashiba Y, Saito N, Nagano T, Watanabe T, et al. Sphingosine 1-phosphate contracts canine basilar arteries in vitro and in vivo: possible role in pathogenesis of cerebral vasospasm. Stroke. 2001;32(12):2913-9.
- 64. Choi SK, Ahn DS, Lee YH. Comparison of contractile mechanisms of sphingosylphosphorylcholine and sphingosine-1-phosphate in rabbit coronary artery. Cardiovascular research. 2009;82(2):324-32.
- 65. Ohmori T, Yatomi Y, Osada M, Kazama F, Takafuta T, Ikeda H, et al. Sphingosine 1-phosphate induces contraction of coronary artery smooth muscle cells via S1P2. Cardiovascular research. 2003;58(1):170-7.
- 66. Kamiya T, Nagaoka T, Omae T, Yoshioka T, Ono S, Tanano I, et al. Role of Ca2+ -dependent and Ca2+ -sensitive mechanisms in sphingosine 1-phosphateinduced constriction of isolated porcine retinal arterioles in vitro. Experimental eye research. 2014;121:94-101.
- 67. Coussin F, Scott RH, Wise A, Nixon GF. Comparison of sphingosine 1phosphate-induced intracellular signaling pathways in vascular smooth muscles: differential role in vasoconstriction. Circ Res. 2002;91(2):151-7.
- 68. Salomone S, Potts EM, Tyndall S, Ip PC, Chun J, Brinkmann V, et al. Analysis of sphingosine 1-phosphate receptors involved in constriction of isolated cerebral arteries with receptor null mice and pharmacological tools. Br J Pharmacol. 2008;153(1):140-7.
- 69. Murakami A, Takasugi H, Ohnuma S, Koide Y, Sakurai A, Takeda S, et al. Sphingosine 1-phosphate (S1P) regulates vascular contraction via S1P3 receptor: investigation based on a new S1P3 receptor antagonist. Mol Pharmacol. 2010;77(4):704-13.
- 70. Lichte K, Rossi R, Danneberg K, ter Braak M, Kurschner U, Jakobs KH, et al. Lysophospholipid receptor-mediated calcium signaling in human keratinocytes. The Journal of investigative dermatology. 2008;128(6):1487-98.
- 71. Mattie M, Brooker G, Spiegel S. Sphingosine-1-phosphate, a putative second messenger, mobilizes calcium from internal stores via an inositol trisphosphate-independent pathway. J Biol Chem. 1994;269(5):3181-8.
- 72. Ghosh TK, Bian J, Gill DL. Sphingosine 1-phosphate generated in the endoplasmic reticulum membrane activates release of stored calcium. J Biol Chem. 1994;269(36):22628-35.

- 74. Formigli L, Meacci E, Vassalli M, Nosi D, Quercioli F, Tiribilli B, et al. Sphingosine 1-phosphate induces cell contraction via calciumindependent/Rho-dependent pathways in undifferentiated skeletal muscle cells. Journal of cellular physiology. 2004;198(1):1-11.
- 75. Shatrov VA, Lehmann V, Chouaib S. Sphingosine-1-phosphate mobilizes intracellular calcium and activates transcription factor NF-kappa B in U937 cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1997;234(1):121-4.
- 76. Itagaki K, Hauser CJ. Sphingosine 1-phosphate, a diffusible calcium influx factor mediating store-operated calcium entry. J Biol Chem. 2003;278(30):27540-7.
- 77. Meyer zu Heringdorf D, Lass H, Kuchar I, Lipinski M, Alemany R, Rumenapp U, et al. Stimulation of intracellular sphingosine-1-phosphate production by G-protein-coupled sphingosine-1-phosphate receptors. Eur J Pharmacol. 2001;414(2-3):145-54.
- Kendig DM, Matsumoto AK, Moreland RS. Sphingosine-1-phosphate induced contraction of bladder smooth muscle. Eur J Pharmacol. 2013;720(1-3):355-62.
- 79. Ballouhey Q, Panicker JN, Mazerolles C, Roumiguie M, Zaidi F, Rischmann P, et al. Sphingosine Kinase 1 urothelial expression is increased in patients with neurogenic detrusor overactivity. Int Braz J Urol. 2015;41(6):1141-7.
- 80. Webb RC. Smooth muscle contraction and relaxation. Advances in physiology education. 2003;27(1-4):201-6.
- 81. Somlyo AP, Somlyo AV. Signal transduction and regulation in smooth muscle. Nature. 1994;372(6503):231-6.
- 82. McFadzean I, Gibson A. The developing relationship between receptoroperated and store-operated calcium channels in smooth muscle. Br J Pharmacol. 2002;135(1):1-13.
- Mizuno Y, Isotani E, Huang J, Ding H, Stull JT, Kamm KE. Myosin light chain kinase activation and calcium sensitization in smooth muscle in vivo. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2008;295(2):C358-64.
- 84. Somlyo AP, Himpens B. Cell calcium and its regulation in smooth muscle. Faseb j. 1989;3(11):2266-76.
- 85. Somlyo AV. New roads leading to Ca2+ sensitization. Circ Res. 2002;91(2):83-4.
- 86. Somlyo AP, Somlyo AV. From pharmacomechanical coupling to G-proteins and myosin phosphatase. Acta Physiol Scand. 1998;164(4):437-48.

- 87. Evans AM, Wyatt CN, Kinnear NP, Clark JH, Blanco EA. Pyridine nucleotides and calcium signalling in arterial smooth muscle: from cell physiology to pharmacology. Pharmacology & therapeutics. 2005;107(3):286-313.
- 88. Perez-Terzic CM, Chini EN, Shen SS, Dousa TP, Clapham DE. Ca2+ release triggered by nicotinate adenine dinucleotide phosphate in intact sea urchin eggs. Biochem J. 1995;312 (Pt 3):955-9.
- 89. Yusufi AN, Cheng J, Thompson MA, Chini EN, Grande JP. Nicotinic acidadenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP) elicits specific microsomal Ca2+ release from mammalian cells. Biochem J. 2001;353(Pt 3):531-6.
- 90. Yusufi AN, Cheng J, Thompson MA, Burnett JC, Grande JP. Differential mechanisms of Ca(2+) release from vascular smooth muscle cell microsomes. Experimental biology and medicine (Maywood, NJ). 2002;227(1):36-44.
- 91. Pollak N, Niere M, Ziegler M. NAD kinase levels control the NADPH concentration in human cells. J Biol Chem. 2007;282(46):33562-71.
- 92. Clapper DL, Walseth TF, Dargie PJ, Lee HC. Pyridine nucleotide metabolites stimulate calcium release from sea urchin egg microsomes desensitized to inositol trisphosphate. J Biol Chem. 1987;262(20):9561-8.
- 93. Lee HC, Walseth TF, Bratt GT, Hayes RN, Clapper DL. Structural determination of a cyclic metabolite of NAD+ with intracellular Ca2+-mobilizing activity. J Biol Chem. 1989;264(3):1608-15.
- 94. Lee HC. Specific binding of cyclic ADP-ribose to calcium-storing microsomes from sea urchin eggs. J Biol Chem. 1991;266(4):2276-81.
- 95. Kim H, Jacobson EL, Jacobson MK. Synthesis and degradation of cyclic ADPribose by NAD glycohydrolases. Science (New York, NY). 1993;261(5126):1330-3.
- 96. States DJ, Walseth TF, Lee HC. Similarities in amino acid sequences of Aplysia ADP-ribosyl cyclase and human lymphocyte antigen CD38. Trends in biochemical sciences. 1992;17(12):495.
- 97. Howard M, Grimaldi JC, Bazan JF, Lund FE, Santos-Argumedo L, Parkhouse RM, et al. Formation and hydrolysis of cyclic ADP-ribose catalyzed by lymphocyte antigen CD38. Science (New York, NY). 1993;262(5136):1056-9.
- 98. Aarhus R, Gee K, Lee HC. Caged cyclic ADP-ribose. Synthesis and use. J Biol Chem. 1995;270(13):7745-9.
- 99. Lee HC, Aarhus R. A derivative of NADP mobilizes calcium stores insensitive to inositol trisphosphate and cyclic ADP-ribose. J Biol Chem. 1995;270(5):2152-7.
- 100. Rakovic S, Galione A, Ashamu GA, Potter BV, Terrar DA. A specific cyclic ADP-ribose antagonist inhibits cardiac excitation-contraction coupling. Current biology : CB. 1996;6(8):989-96.
- 101. Ge Z-D, Zhang DX, Chen Y-F, Yi F-X, Zou A-P, Campbell WB, et al. Cyclic ADP-Ribose Contributes to Contraction and Ca<sup>2+</sup> Release by

M<sub>1</sub> Muscarinic Receptor Activation in Coronary Arterial Smooth Muscle. Journal of Vascular Research. 2003;40(1):28-36.

- 102. Boittin FX, Galione A, Evans AM. Nicotinic Acid Adenine Dinucleotide Phosphate Mediates Ca2+ Signals and Contraction in Arterial Smooth Muscle via a Two-Pool Mechanism. Circulation Research. 2002;91(12):1168-75.
- 103. Mitsui-Saito M, Kato I, Takasawa S, Okamoto H, Yanagisawa T. CD38 gene disruption inhibits the contraction induced by alpha-adrenoceptor stimulation in mouse aorta. The Journal of veterinary medical science. 2003;65(12):1325-30.
- 104. Kinnear NP, Boittin FX, Thomas JM, Galione A, Evans AM. Lysosomesarcoplasmic reticulum junctions. A trigger zone for calcium signaling by nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate and endothelin-1. J Biol Chem. 2004;279(52):54319-26.
- 105. Franco L, Bruzzone S, Song P, Guida L, Zocchi E, Walseth TF, et al. Extracellular cyclic ADP-ribose potentiates ACh-induced contraction in bovine tracheal smooth muscle. American journal of physiology Lung cellular and molecular physiology. 2001;280(1):L98-1106.
- 106. Aley PK, Singh N, Brailoiu GC, Brailoiu E, Churchill GC. Nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP) is a second messenger in muscarinic receptor-induced contraction of guinea pig trachea. J Biol Chem. 2013;288(16):10986-93.
- 107. Thompson M, Barata da Silva H, Zielinska W, White TA, Bailey JP, Lund FE, et al. Role of CD38 in myometrial Ca2+ transients: modulation by progesterone. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2004;287(6):E1142-8.
- 108. Aley PK, Noh HJ, Gao X, Tica AA, Brailoiu E, Churchill GC. A functional role for nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate in oxytocin-mediated contraction of uterine smooth muscle from rat. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2010;333(3):726-35.
- 109. Smyth LM, Bobalova J, Mendoza MG, Lew C, Mutafova-Yambolieva VN. Release of beta-nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide upon stimulation of postganglionic nerve terminals in blood vessels and urinary bladder. J Biol Chem. 2004;279(47):48893-903.
- Breen LT, Smyth LM, Yamboliev IA, Mutafova-Yambolieva VN. beta-NAD is a novel nucleotide released on stimulation of nerve terminals in human urinary bladder detrusor muscle. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol. 2006;290(2):F486-95.
- 111. Martin-Cano FE, Gomez-Pinilla PJ, Pozo MJ, Camello PJ. Spontaneous calcium oscillations in urinary bladder smooth muscle cells. Journal of physiology and pharmacology : an official journal of the Polish Physiological Society. 2009;60(4):93-9.
- 112. Zheng J, Wenzhi B, Miao L, Hao Y, Zhang X, Yin W, et al. Ca(2+) release induced by cADP-ribose is mediated by FKBP12.6 proteins in mouse bladder smooth muscle. Cell Calcium. 2010;47(5):449-57.

- 113. Tugba Durlu-Kandilci N, Ruas M, Chuang KT, Brading A, Parrington J, Galione A. TPC2 proteins mediate nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP)- and agonist-evoked contractions of smooth muscle. J Biol Chem. 2010;285(32):24925-32.
- 114. Durnin L, Mutafova-Yambolieva VN. Cyclic ADP-ribose requires CD38 to regulate the release of ATP in visceral smooth muscle. FEBS J. 2011;278(17):3095-108.
- 115. Comte J, Maisterrena B, Gautheron DC. Lipid composition and protein profiles of outer and inner membranes from pig heart mitochondria. Comparison with microsomes. Biochimica et biophysica acta. 1976;419(2):271-84.
- 116. Somlyo AV, Bond M, Somlyo AP, Scarpa A. Inositol trisphosphate-induced calcium release and contraction in vascular smooth muscle. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1985;82(15):5231-5.
- 117. Nishimura J, Kolber M, van Breemen C. Norepinephrine and GTP-gamma-S increase myofilament Ca2+ sensitivity in alpha-toxin permeabilized arterial smooth muscle. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1988;157(2):677-83.
- 118. Kitazawa T, Kobayashi S, Horiuti K, Somlyo AV, Somlyo AP. Receptorcoupled, permeabilized smooth muscle. Role of the phosphatidylinositol cascade, G-proteins, and modulation of the contractile response to Ca2+. J Biol Chem. 1989;264(10):5339-42.
- 119. Arner A. Mechanical characteristics of chemically skinned guinea-pig taenia coli. Pflugers Archiv : European journal of physiology. 1982;395(4):277-84.
- 120. Kitazawa T, Takizawa N, Ikebe M, Eto M. Reconstitution of protein kinase Cinduced contractile Ca2+ sensitization in triton X-100-demembranated rabbit arterial smooth muscle. The Journal of physiology. 1999;520 Pt 1:139-52.
- 121. Kobayashi S, Kitazawa T, Somlyo AV, Somlyo AP. Cytosolic heparin inhibits muscarinic and alpha-adrenergic Ca2+ release in smooth muscle. Physiological role of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate in pharmacomechanical coupling. J Biol Chem. 1989;264(30):17997-8004.
- 122. Endo M, Yagi S, Iino M. Tension-pCa relation and sarcoplasmic reticulum responses in chemically skinned smooth muscle fibers. Federation proceedings. 1982;41(7):2245-50.
- 123. Brooks SP, Storey KB. Bound and determined: a computer program for making buffers of defined ion concentrations. Analytical biochemistry. 1992;201(1):119-26.
- 124. Cancela JM, Churchill GC, Galione A. Coordination of agonist-induced Ca2+signalling patterns by NAADP in pancreatic acinar cells. Nature. 1999;398(6722):74-6.
- 125. Sjogren C, Andersson KE, Husted S, Mattiasson A, Moller-Madsen B. Atropine resistance of transmurally stimulated isolated human bladder muscle. J Urol. 1982;128(6):1368-71.

- 126. Bjorling DE, Wang ZY, Bushman W. Models of inflammation of the lower urinary tract. Neurourol Urodyn. 2011;30(5):673-82.
- Weng TI, Chen WJ, Liu SH. Bladder instillation of Escherichia coli lipopolysaccharide alters the muscle contractions in rat urinary bladder via a protein kinase C-related pathway. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 2005;208(2):163-9.
- 128. Aronsson P, Carlsson T, Winder M, Tobin G. Cyclophosphamide-induced alterations of the micturition reflex in a novel in situ urinary bladder model in the anesthetized rat. Neurourol Urodyn. 2015;34(4):375-80.
- 129. Zhang G, Xu S, Qian Y, He P. Sphingosine-1-phosphate prevents permeability increases via activation of endothelial sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor 1 in rat venules. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2010;299(5):H1494-504.
- 130. Hu W, Mahavadi S, Huang J, Li F, Murthy KS. Characterization of S1P1 and S1P2 receptor function in smooth muscle by receptor silencing and receptor protection. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2006;291(4):G605-10.
- 131. Rapizzi E, Donati C, Cencetti F, Pinton P, Rizzuto R, Bruni P. Sphingosine 1phosphate receptors modulate intracellular Ca2+ homeostasis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2007;353(2):268-74.
- 132. Siehler S, Guerini D. Novel GPCR screening approach: indirect identification of S1P receptor agonists in antagonist screening using a calcium assay. J Recept Signal Transduct Res. 2006;26(5-6):549-75.
- 133. Igarashi J, Michel T. Agonist-modulated targeting of the EDG-1 receptor to plasmalemmal caveolae. eNOS activation by sphingosine 1-phosphate and the role of caveolin-1 in sphingolipid signal transduction. J Biol Chem. 2000;275(41):32363-70.
- 134. Zhou H, Murthy KS. Distinctive G protein-dependent signaling in smooth muscle by sphingosine 1-phosphate receptors S1P1 and S1P2. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2004;286(5):C1130-8.
- 135. Hemmings DG. Signal transduction underlying the vascular effects of sphingosine 1-phosphate and sphingosylphosphorylcholine. Naunyn-Schmiedeberg's archives of pharmacology. 2006;373(1):18-29.
- 136. Shimizu N, De Velasco MA, Umekawa T, Uemura H, Yoshikawa K. Effects of the Rho kinase inhibitor, hydroxyfasudil, on bladder dysfunction and inflammation in rats with HCl-induced cystitis. Int J Urol. 2013;20(11):1136-43.
- 137. Igarashi J, Michel T. Sphingosine 1-phosphate and isoform-specific activation of phosphoinositide 3-kinase beta. Evidence for divergence and convergence of receptor-regulated endothelial nitric-oxide synthase signaling pathways. J Biol Chem. 2001;276(39):36281-8.
- 138. Nofer JR, van der Giet M, Tolle M, Wolinska I, von Wnuck Lipinski K, Baba HA, et al. HDL induces NO-dependent vasorelaxation via the lysophospholipid receptor S1P3. J Clin Invest. 2004;113(4):569-81.

- 139. Niiro N, Koga Y, Ikebe M. Agonist-induced changes in the phosphorylation of the myosin- binding subunit of myosin light chain phosphatase and CPI17, two regulatory factors of myosin light chain phosphatase, in smooth muscle. Biochem J. 2003;369(Pt 1):117-28.
- 140. Patil SB, Bitar KN. RhoA- and PKC-alpha-mediated phosphorylation of MYPT and its association with HSP27 in colonic smooth muscle cells. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2006;290(1):G83-95.
- 141. Wang T, Kendig DM, Trappanese DM, Smolock EM, Moreland RS. Phorbol 12,13-dibutyrate-induced, protein kinase C-mediated contraction of rabbit bladder smooth muscle. Front Pharmacol. 2012;2:83.
- 142. Horowitz A, Clement-Chomienne O, Walsh MP, Morgan KG. Epsilonisoenzyme of protein kinase C induces a Ca(2+)-independent contraction in vascular smooth muscle. The American journal of physiology. 1996;271(2 Pt 1):C589-94.
- 143. Gong MC, Fuglsang A, Alessi D, Kobayashi S, Cohen P, Somlyo AV, et al. Arachidonic acid inhibits myosin light chain phosphatase and sensitizes smooth muscle to calcium. J Biol Chem. 1992;267(30):21492-8.
- 144. Iino M. Calcium release mechanisms in smooth muscle. Japanese journal of pharmacology. 1990;54(4):345-54.
- 145. Iino M, Kobayashi T, Endo M. Use of ryanodine for functional removal of the calcium store in smooth muscle cells of the guinea-pig. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1988;152(1):417-22.
- 146. Wray S, Burdyga T. Sarcoplasmic reticulum function in smooth muscle. Physiol Rev. 2010;90(1):113-78.
- 147. Drose S, Altendorf K. Bafilomycins and concanamycins as inhibitors of V-ATPases and P-ATPases. The Journal of experimental biology. 1997;200(Pt 1):1-8.
- Christensen KA, Myers JT, Swanson JA. pH-dependent regulation of lysosomal calcium in macrophages. Journal of cell science. 2002;115(Pt 3):599-607.
- 149. Churchill GC, Okada Y, Thomas JM, Genazzani AA, Patel S, Galione A. NAADP mobilizes Ca(2+) from reserve granules, lysosome-related organelles, in sea urchin eggs. Cell. 2002;111(5):703-8.

### 8. ATTACHMENTS

# ATTACHMENT .1.ARTICLE and PRESENTATIONS RELATED TO THESIS RESEARCH

### **National Presentations:**

**I.Anjum**, M. Denizaltı, N. T. Durlu-Kandilci, İ. Şahin-Erdemli. Siklofosfamid ile sistit oluşturulmuş sıçanların detrusor düz kasında sfingosin-1-fosfat (S1P) ile indüklenen kasılma yanıtlarının incelenmesi. Türk Farmakoloji Derneği 23. Ulusal Farmakoloji Kongresi, 7-9 Eylül, 2015, Ankara (Poster presentation).

### **International Presentations:**

**I.Anjum**, M. Denizalti, N. T. Durlu-Kandilci, I. Sahin-Erdemli. Sphingosine 1phosphate (S1P)-induced contractile responses in detrusor smooth muscle of rats having cyclophosphamide-induced cystitis. British Pharmacological Society, 15-17 December, 2015, London, UK. (Poster presentation).

**I.Anjum**, M. Denizalti, N. T. Durlu-Kandilci, I. Sahin-Erdemli. Sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P)-induced contractile response in detrusor smooth muscle of rats having cyclophosphamide induced cystitis. EPHAR 2016, 26-30 June, Istanbul, Turkey (Oral presentation).

**I. Anjum**, M. Denizalti, H. B. Kandilci, N. T. Durlu-Kandilci, I. Sahin-Erdemli. Enhancement of S1P-induced contractile response in detrusor smooth muscle of rats having cystitis. British Pharmacological Society, 13-15 December, 2016, London, UK. (Poster presentation).

### Article:

**I. Anjum**, M. Denizalti, H. B. Kandilci, N. T. Durlu-Kandilci, I. Sahin-Erdemli. Enhancement of S1P-induced contractile response in detrusor smooth muscle of rats having cystitis. European Journal of Pharmacology, Submitted March 3, 2017 (Under Revision).

# ATTACHMENT 2.ETHICS PERMISSIONS RELATED TO THESIS RESEARCH



T.C. HACETTEPE ÜNİVERSİTESİ Hayvan Deneyleri Yerel Etik Kurulu

Say1 : 52338575 - 56

25.04.2017

Doç. Dr. N. Tuğba KANDİLCİ Eczacılık Fakültesi Farmakoloji Anabilim Dalı Öğretim Üyesi

#### Sayın Doç. Dr. KANDİLCİ

Kurulumuzun 10.06.2014 tarihli toplantısında 2014/34 kayıt numarası ile Etik Kurul onayı almış olan "Siklofosfamid ile Sistik Oluşturulan Sıçanların Detrusor Düz Kasında Sfingosin-1-Fosfat (S1P) ile İndüklenen Kasılmaların Hücre İçi Mekanizmalarının İncelenmesi" başlıklı proje için vermiş olduğunuz 25.04.2017 tarihli araştırmacı ve protokol revizyonu dilekçeniz Kurulumuzun 25.04.2017 tarihli toplantısında değerlendirilmiş ve araştırma ekibine Sağlık Bilimleri Enstitüsü Farmakoloji Programı Doktora öğrencisi Ecz. İrfan ANJUM' un dahil edilmesi uygun bulunmuştur.

Bilgilerinize rica ederim.

Prof. Dr. Sema ÇALIŞ Başkan

<u>EK</u> Toplantı Katılım Tutanağı

Hacettepe Üniversitesi Hayvan Deneyleri Yerel Etik Kurulu 06100 Sıhhiye-Ankara Telefon: 0 (312) 305 1090-1082 • Faks: 0 (312) 310 0580 www.etikkurul.hacettepe.edu.tr/index\_hdk.php \_\_\_\_\_\_



#### HACETTEPE ÜNİVERSİTESİ HAYVAN DENEYLERİ YEREL ETİK KURULU

Say1: 52338575 -76

1 3 lairan 2014

### HAYVAN DENEYLERİ YEREL ETİK KURUL KARARI

TOPLANTI TARİHİ TOPLANTI SAYISI DOSYA KAYIT NUMARASI KARAR NUMARASI ARAŞTIRMA YÜRÜTÜCÜSÜ HAYVAN DENEYLERİNDEN SORUMLU ARAŞTIRMACI YARDIMCI ARAŞTIRMACILAR

ONAYLANAN HAYVAN TÜRÜ ve SAYISI 10.06.2014 (SALI)
2014/05
2014/34
2014/34-6
Doç.Dr.N. Tuğba KANDİLCİ
Uzm.Ecz.Merve DENİZALTI
Prof.Dr.İnci ERDEMLİ, Doç.Dr.N. Tuğba KANDİLCİ, Uzm.Ecz.Merve DENİZALTI
84 Adet Dişi Sprague-Dawley Sıçan

Üniversitemiz Eczacılık Fakültesi Farmakoloji Anabilim Dalı öğretim üyelerinden Doç. Dr. N. Tuğba KANDİLCİ'nin araştırma yürütücüsü olduğu 2014/34 kayıt numaralı "Siklofosfamid ile Sistik Oluşturulan Sıçanların Detrusor Düz Kasında Şfingosin-1-Fosfat (SIP) ile İndüklenen Kasılmaların Hücre İçi Mekanizmalarının İncelenmesi" isimli çalışma Hayvan Deneyleri Yerel Etik Kurulu Yönergesi'ne göre uygun bulunarak oy birliği ile onaylanmasına karar verilmiştir.

Sorumlu araştırmacı deneylere başlangıç tarihini Etik Kurula bildirmekle yükümlüdür.

Prof. Dr. Sema CALIS Başkan



T.C. HACETTEPE ÜNİVERSİTESİ Hayvan Deneyleri Yerel Etik Kurulu

Sayı : 52338575-15

### HAYVAN DENEYLERİ YEREL ETİK KURUL KARARI

TOPLANTI TARİHİ	: 09.02.2016 (SALI)
TOPLANTI SAYISI	: 2016/01
DOSYA KAYIT NUMARASI	: 2016/03
KARAR NUMARASI	: 2016/03 04
ARAŞTIRMA YÜRÜTÜCÜSÜ HAYVAN DENEYLERİNDEN	: Doç. Dr. N. Tuğba KANDİLCİ
SORUMLU ARAȘTIRMACI	Ecz. İrfan ANJUM, Doç. Dr. N. Tuğba KANDİLCİ Prof. Dr. İnci ERDEMLİ ve Dr. Ecz. Merve DENİZALTI
YARDIMCI ARAŞTIRMACILAR ONAVLANAN HAVVAN TÜBÜ ve	5 -
SAYISI	: 84 adet dişi Sprague Dawley Sıçan

Üniversitemiz Eczacılık Fakültesi Farmakoloji Anabilim Dalı öğretim üyelerinden Doç. Dr. N. Tuğba KANDİLCİ'nin araştırma yürütücüsü olduğu 2016/03 kayıt numaralı "Siklofosfamid ile Sistit Oluşturulan Sıçanların Detrusor Düz Kasında Sfingosin-1-Fosfat (S1P) ile İndüklenen Kasılma Yanıtlarında Siklik Adenozin Difosfat Riboz (cADPR) ve Nikotinik Asit Adenin Dinükleotid Fosfat (NAADP)'ın Etkisinin İncelenmesi" isimli çalışma Hayvan Deneyleri Yerel Etik Kurulu Yönergesi'ne göre uygun bulunarak oy birliği ile onaylanmasına karar verilmiştir.

Sorumlu araştırmacı deneylere başlangıç tarihini Etik Kurula bildirmekle yükümlüdür

Prof. Dr. Sema ÇALIŞ Etik Kurul Başkanı

Hacettepe Üniversitesi Hayvan Deneyleri Yerel Etik Kurulu 06100 Sıhhiye-Ankara Ayrıntılı Bilgi için: Telefon: 0 (312) 305 1090-1082 • Faks: 0 (312) 310 0580  $www.etikkurul.hacettepe.edu.tr/index\_hdk.php$ 

## 9. CURRICULUM VITAE

Name	:	IRFAN ANJUM	
Father' Name	:	Muhammad Ihsan-ul-haque	
E-mail	:	anjuum95@yahoo.com	
Date of Birth	:	23 <sup>rd</sup> Oct 1984	
Passport No.	:	AW-1781752	
Nationality	:	Pakistani	
Marital Status	:	Single	
Languages	:	English, Turkish and Urdu	
Address	:	Yunus Emre Dormitory, Ulus, Ankara.	
N.I.C. No.	:	37401-0899175-9	
Contact No.	:	0090-5545988354	

## Qualifications

Sr. No.	Name of Degree	Year	Marks /cGPA	Subjects
1	PhD	2017	3.67/4	Pharmacology
2	Pharm-D	2009	2955/4550	Pharmacy
3	H.S.S.C	2003	890/1100	Pre-med.
4	S.S.C	2001	736/850	Science

## **PhD Thesis Topic**

Research work on 'Investigation of intracellular mechanisms of sphingosine-1phosphate (S1P)-induced contractions in detrusor smooth muscle of rats having cyclophosphamide-induced cystitis'.

## Experience

a) Hospital Experience
Worked as trainee clinical/retail pharmacist at Children's Hospital and Mayo Hospital Lahore during pharm-D graduation studies.

### b) Industrial Experience

Worked as Quality control analyst at Werrick Pharmaceutical, Islamabad. Responsibilities include in process and finished products testing, specifications and final proof reading of packing materials. (Sept. 2009 - April 2011).

Worked as internee at Ipram Pharmaceuticals, Rawat industrial area, Islamabad. (May 2009 - July 2009).

#### c) Retail Experience

Worked as retail pharmacist at Olive Pharmacy, Summunabad, Lahore (June 2011 - Oct. 2011).

## Member/Fellow of the Professional Societies

- 1. Registered as Pharmacist A in the Punjab Pharmacy Council, Lahore, Pakistan.
- 2. Member of Turkish Pharmacological Society

### **Conferences/Workshops/Courses Attended**

- 1. Attended 6 months 'Experimental Use of Laboratory Animals Course' Hacettepe University, Ankara, Turkey (Oct. 2013-Feb. 2014).
- 2. Attended 4 weeks 'Laboratory Safety Education' workshop, Hacettepe University, Ankara, Turkey (April 2015).
- Attended 23<sup>rd</sup> Turkish Pharmacological Society Congress, Ankara, Turkey (7-9 Sept. 2015) (Poster presentation).

- Attended 1<sup>st</sup> National Pharmacy Education and Accreditation Congress, Hacettepe University, Ankara (9-10 May 2016).
- Attended 7<sup>th</sup> European Congress of Pharmacology, Istanbul, Turkey (26-30 June 2016) (Oral Presentation).

# **Projects Completed**

- 1. Investigation of intracellular mechanisms of sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P)induced contractions in detrusor smooth muscle of rats having cyclophosphamide-induced cystitis, 014D08301002 (15/08/ 2014).
- Investigation of the role of protease activated receptors in detrusor smooth muscle contraction in interstitial cystitis model, THD-2016-10225 (24/08/2016).
- Investigation of the effect of cyclic adenosine diphosphate ribose (cADPR) and nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP) on sphingosine 1phosphate-induced contractile response in detrusor smooth muscle of rats having cyclophosphamaide-induced cystitis, THD201713342 (13/03/2017).